

United States Department of the Interior

NATIONAL PARK SERVICE 1849 C Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20240

December 17, 2010

Notice to file:

This property has been automatically listed in the National Register of Historic Places. This is due to the fact that the publication of our Federal Register Notice: "National Register of Historic Places: Pending Nominations and Other Actions" was delayed beyond our control to the point where the mandated 15 day public comment period ended after our required 45 day time frame to act on the nomination. If the 45th day falls on a weekend or Federal holiday, the property will be automatically listed the next business day. The nomination is technically adequate and meets the National Register criteria for evaluation, and thus, automatically listed in the National Register of Historic Places.

Edson Beall Historian National Register of Historic Places Phone: 202-354-2255 E-mail: Edson_Beall@nps.gov Web: www.nps.gov/history/nr

Property Namo	Cemetery			A	bbeville Count county and Stat	y, South C	arolina	11/5	17 27	20
Property Name				C.	ounty and otal		T		10	513
United States De National Park Ser		the Interior		1039			NO	V 01	2010	
National I	Register	of His	toric P	laces		NA	L RECUSTER	A DE SU	2001 Barra 1	1
Registrati	ion Form	n					ATTCR0	和明的	SERVICE	E.
This form is for use in to Complete the Nation "not applicable." Fo instructions. Place a	onal Register of F	listoric Places tectural classifi	Registration F cation, materi	orm. If any item als, and areas o	does not apply t f significance, e	to the prope inter only ca	rty being do ategories an	cumente d subca	ed, enter ' tegories i	"N/A" t
1. Name of Prop	erty									
historic name		Upper Long	Cane Cem	etery						_
other names/site	number	Long Cane	Cemetery;	Upper Long C	ane Presbyte	rian Chur	ch Cemete	ery		_
2. Location								_		
street & number	Greenville St Beltline Rd. (unction with			no	t for pu	ublicatio	n
city or town	Abbeville						× vic	inity		
state South C	arolina c	ode SC	county	Abbeville	code	001	zip code	2962	0	
As the designate I hereby certify the for registering provide the second	nat this X r	nomination _	request	for determinat	ion of eligibilit	y meets t				ards
I hereby certify the for registering pro- requirements see In my opinion, the be considered sim <u>national</u>	nat this <u>X</u> r operties in the t forth in 36 CF e property <u>X</u> gnificant at the <u>X</u> state	National Re R Part 60. meets following le	request gister of His does not vel(s) of sig	for determinat storic Places a meet the Nation	ion of eligibilit and meets the onal Register	ty meets t procedur	ral and pro	ofessio	nal	
I hereby certify the for registering pro- requirements see In my opinion, the be considered si	nat this <u>X</u> r operties in the t forth in 36 CF e property <u>X</u> gnificant at the <u>X</u> state g official	National Re R Part 60. meets following le wide	request gister of His does not vel(s) of sig	for determinat storic Places a meet the National prificance:	ion of eligibilit and meets the onal Register 	ty meets the procedur Criteria.	ral and pro	ofessio end tha	nal	
I hereby certify the for registering pro- requirements see In my opinion, the be considered side <u>national</u> Signature of partifying	nat this <u>X</u> r operties in the t forth in 36 CF e property <u>X</u> gnificant at the <u>X</u> state g official	National Re R Part 60. meets following le wide	request gister of His does not vel(s) of sig local ation Officer, S	for determinat storic Places a meet the Natio nificance:	ion of eligibilit and meets the onal Register <i>10</i> Date partment of Arch	ty meets the procedur Criteria.	ral and pro	ofessio end tha	nal	
I hereby certify the for registering pro- requirements see In my opinion, the be considered side <u>national</u> Signature of pertifying Elizabeth M. Johnson	nat this <u>X</u> r operties in the t forth in 36 CF e property <u>X</u> gnificant at the <u>X</u> state operty <u>state</u> H	National Re R Part 60. meets following le wide	request gister of His does not vel(s) of sig local ation Officer, S	for determinat storic Places a meet the Natio nificance:	ion of eligibilit and meets the onal Register <i>10</i> Date partment of Arch	ty meets the procedur Criteria.	ral and pro	ofessio end tha	nal	
I hereby certify the for registering pro- requirements see. In my opinion, the be considered side of the mational Signature of partifying Elizabeth M. Johnson In my opinion, the pro-	nat this <u>X</u> r operties in the t forth in 36 CF e property <u>X</u> gnificant at the <u>X</u> state operty <u>state</u> H	National Re R Part 60. meets following le wide	request gister of His does not vel(s) of sig local ation Officer, S	for determinat storic Places a meet the Natio nificance:	ion of eligibilit and meets the onal Register Date partment of Arch ria. Date	ty meets the procedur Criteria.	ral and pro	ofessio end tha a, S.C.	nal at this p	roper
I hereby certify the for registering pro- requirements see. In my opinion, the be considered side of the Signature of the optimistic Elizabeth M. Johnson In my opinion, the pro- Signature of comments	nat this <u>X</u> r operties in the t forth in 36 CF e property <u>X</u> gnificant at the <u>x</u> state g official n, Deputy State H operty <u>meets</u> nting official	Antionation National Re R Part 60. meets following le awide listoric Preserva	request gister of His does not vel(s) of sig local ation Officer, S	for determinat storic Places a meet the Natio nificance:	ion of eligibilit and meets the onal Register Date partment of Arch ria. Date	ty meets the procedur Criteria.	ral and pro	ofessio end tha a, S.C.	nal at this p	roper
I hereby certify the for registering pro- requirements see In my opinion, the be considered sid 	hat this <u>X</u> r operties in the t forth in 36 CF e property <u>X</u> gnificant at the <u>X</u> state operty <u>meets</u> nting official <u>k Service Cer</u> this property is: he National Regis not eligible for the	tification	request gister of His does not vel(s) of sig	for determinat storic Places a meet the Nation prificance: South Carolina De mal Register crite	ion of eligibilit and meets the onal Register Date partment of Arch ria. Date	ty meets the procedur Criteria. /29/2 nives & Histo Federal ager	ral and pro	ofessio end tha a, S.C.	nal at this p	roper
I hereby certify the for registering pro- requirements see In my opinion, the be considered sid <u>— national</u> Signature of certifyin Elizabeth M. Johnson In my opinion, the pro- Signature of comme Title 4. National Par I, hereby certify that <u>—</u> entered in the <u>—</u> determined	hat this <u>X</u> r operties in the t forth in 36 CF e property <u>X</u> gnificant at the <u>x</u> state g official n, Deputy State H operty <u>meets</u> nting official k Service Cer this property is: he National Regis not eligible for the in;)	tification	request gister of His does not vel(s) of sig	for determinat storic Places a meet the Nation prificance: South Carolina De mal Register crite	ion of eligibilit and meets the onal Register Date partment of Arch ria. Date State or F	ty meets the procedur Criteria. /29/2 nives & Histo Federal ager	ral and pro	ofessio end tha a, S.C.	nal at this p	roper

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

5. Classification		-		-
Ownership of Property (Check as many boxes as apply)	Category of Property (Check only one box)	Number of R (Do not include p	esources within Prop previously listed resources in	erty the count.)
		Contributin	g Noncontributing	
X private	building(s)		1	buildings
public - Local	district	_		district
public - State	X site	1		site
public - Federal	structure			structure
	object	-		object
		1	0	Total
Name of related multiple pr Enter "N/A" if property is not part of	operty listing a multiple property listing)		ontributing resources National Register	previously
N/A			0	
6. Function or Use				
Historic Functions		Current Fun		2.5
Enter categories from instructions)		(Enter categories	s from instructions)	
Funerary/Cemetery		Funerary/Cem	etery	
Funerary/Cemetery		Funerary/Ceme	etery	
Funerary/Cemetery		Funerary/Cem	etery	
Funerary/Cemetery		Funerary/Cem	etery	
Funerary/Cemetery		Funerary/Cem	etery	
Funerary/Cemetery		Funerary/Cem	etery	
Funerary/Cemetery		Funerary/Cem	etery	
Funerary/Cemetery			etery	
7. Description				
7. Description Architectural Classification		Materials	etery	
7. Description Architectural Classification (Enter categories from instructions)		Materials	s from instructions)	
7. Description Architectural Classification (Enter categories from instructions)		Materials (Enter categories	s from instructions)	
7. Description Architectural Classification (Enter categories from instructions)		Materials (Enter categories foundation: walls:	s from instructions) N/A N/A	
Funerary/Cemetery 7. Description Architectural Classification (Enter categories from instructions) N/A		Materials (Enter categories foundation:	s from instructions) N/A	

Narrative Description

(Describe the historic and current physical appearance of the property. Explain contributing and noncontributing resources if necessary. Begin with a summary paragraph that briefly describes the general characteristics of the property, such as its location, setting, size, and significant features.)

Summary Paragraph

Upper Long Cane Cemetery, sometimes called Long Cane Cemetery and occasionally mistakenly called Upper Long Cane Presbyterian Church Cemetery, is located just north of the junction of Greenville Street (S.C. Highway 20) and Beltline Road (S.C. Secondary Road 1-35), approximately two miles north of Abbeville, in Abbeville County, South Carolina. It is bordered by Greenville Street to the east, Beltline Road to the south, and a chain-link fence to the north; there is no formal boundary on the west. The cemetery is approximately twenty-five acres (24.69 acres) in size, and is subdivided into three sections, further subdivided into ten units. This late eighteenth to early twenty-first century cemetery maintains an unusually high degree of integrity of location, design, setting, materials, workmanship, feeling, and association.

Narrative Description

The main entrance to Upper Long Cane Cemetery, at the junction of Greenville Street and Beltline Road, is flanked by two granite pillars 6' high, with attached sloped stone walls that rise from ground level to a height of approximately 4' feet where they meet the face of each pillar. Bronze plaques are mounted on each pillar, reading "LONG CANE CEMETERY / June 27, 1935" on the left (west) pillar and "IN MEMORY OF VETERANS / OF EIGHT WARS / WHO ARE BURIED IN / THIS CEMETERY" on the right (east) pillar. A 3'x10' granite marker erected in 1963, just south and east of the right (east) pillar and wall, reads "LONG CANE CEMETERY / ESTABLISHED 1760."

The cemetery, though near the city limits of Abbeville, is in a rural setting with a gently-sloped footprint, with roads to the east and south, woods to the north, and an open field to the west. There is no real formal landscaping; the "Old Section" (Section 1) includes several mature magnolias, a few deciduous trees, boxwoods, and other bushes.

It contains more than 2,500 marked graves, many of them in family plots or sections, and an unknown number of unmarked graves, on approximately twenty-five acres.¹ Most grave markers, carved from marble, granite, sandstone, or slate, are headstones (some with footstones), although there are also numerous obelisks, pedestal-tombs topped with urns or crosses, box tombs, table-top tombs, tablets, and other markers of varying materials and shapes. Funerary art ranges from simple engraved tombs, tablets, ledgers, and monoliths to more ornate draped tablets, obelisks, columns, or shafts, with ornaments including such motifs as angels, doves or lambs, open Bibles, weeping willows or palmettos, and flowers, wreaths, and ivy.

Upper Long Cane Cemetery includes more than fifty gravemarkers "signed" with the stonecutters' names on them or attributable by style to particular carvers and their shops, most notably those carved by prominent Charleston, South Carolina, stonecutters Rowe and White (the partnership of James Rowe and John White, active ca. 1819-1825), John White (active ca. 1822-ca. 1850), William T. White (active ca. 1850-ca. 1870), Robert D. White (active ca. 1855-ca. 1875), and Edwin R. White (active ca. 1860-ca. 1882).

Other signed stones, all from the nineteenth century, are marked "Boyle," "J.D. Chalmers," "J. Hall," and "Sproul, and "Walker's."

Particularly notable examples of gravestone art include these stones (in chronological order):

¹ For a listing of graves in the cemetery as of 1983, see "Upper Long Cane Presybterian Church," in R. Wayne Bratcher, compiler, *Cemetery Records of Abbeville County, South Carolina, Volume Two* (Greenville, S.C.: A Press, 1983), pp. 1-65.

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

William Langdon Bowie (1827-1851), a marble tablet [broken and lying on the ground] with a round quirked-bead arch, its tympanum featuring a detailed wreath of laurel and oak leaves in relief. This stone is signed "W.T. White."

Eliza Thomson (1822-1852), a marble tablet with a pointed arch, its tympanum featuring an elaborate draped sarcophagus in relief, with a wreath and clasped hands. This stone can be attributed by lettering style, carving detail, and date to William T. White. This tablet and the tablet of Alexander McDuffie Reid (q.v.) are the only gravestones this author has seen to date that depict a sarcophagus—that is, a *representation* of a tomb, a significantly more elaborate means of burial, on a tablet—in any South Carolina cemetery.²

Lt. Frederick William Selleck (1824-1853), a rectangular four-sided tapered marble shaft with a pointed arch, featuring an American flag and the inscription "To the memory / of the / HERO OF / GARITA DE BELEN." It was commissioned by his former company commander, Capt. Jehu Foster Marshall, commander of the "McDuffie Guards" of the Palmetto Regiment during the Mexican War.³

Rebecca Gordon (1777-1854), a marble tablet with a round quirked-bead arch with pendants, featuring a raised shield, against a delicately-tooled surround. This stone can be attributed by lettering style and date to William T., Robert D., or Edwin R. White.

Alexander McDuffie Reid (1830-1855), a marble tablet with a round arch with molded surround, its tympanum featuring an elaborate sarcophagus in relief, surmounted by an eagle with an olive branch in its left talon and a drapery in its right, leaning down and devouring a serpent. This stone can be attributed by lettering style, carving detail, and date to William T. White. This tablet and the tablet of Eliza Thomson (q.v.) are the only gravestones this author has seen to date that depict a sarcophagus—that is, a *representation* of a tomb, a significantly more elaborate means of burial, on a tablet—in any South Carolina cemetery.⁴

Samuel Reid (1788-1857), a marble tablet featuring a pedimented arch with key resting on engaged Ionic columns, and a seated angel in relief leaning against a funerary urn with her right arm draped over it, her head resting against the lid, and her left hand at the base of the urn holding a wreath. This stone can be attributed by callligraphy style, carving detail, and date to William T. White.

James Witherspoon Wardlaw (1840-1860), a marble tablet with a Gothic pointed quirked-bead arch featuring a cinquefoil tracery, with the inscription reading, in part, "At the time of his death / A Member of the Senior Class / in South Carolina College. / Refined in his Manners, / Delicate in his Feelings, / Tender in his Sympathies, / Scrupulously exact from his very / Boyhood in his whole demeanor / A devoted Son, an affectionate Brother / And a generous Friend. / "This stone can be attributed by lettering style, carving detail, and date to William T., Robert D., or Edwin R. White.

Pvt. William Henry Perrin (1833-1862), a marble tablet with a Gothic pointed quirked-bead arch, featuring a shield with the inscription "fell in Battle at Gaines' / Mill near Richmond Va. / June 27th 1862. / The bravest are the tenderest." This stone can be attributed by lettering style, carving detail, and date to William T., Robert D., or Edwin R. White.

Pvt. Robert Henry Wardlaw (1840-1862), a marble tablet with a coved bevel round arch and the inscription "He received his last wound / on the lines near / Petersburg Va. 31 March 1865 / After much suffering he / reached home and

² The form of this sarcophagus, and the slightly more detailed sarcophagus depicted on the tablet of Alexander McDuffie Reid (q.v.), is strikingly similar to Plate IX, "Mural Tablets etc. in Westminster Abbey," in J. Jay Smith [John Jay Smith], Designs for Monuments and Mural Tablets; Adapted to Rural Cemeteries, Church Yards, Churches and Chapels. With a Preliminary Essay on the Laying Out, Planting and Managing of Cemeteries and on the Improvement of Church Yards. On the Basis of London's Work. By J. Jay Smith, One of the Founders of Laurel Hill Cemetery, Philadelphia (New York: Bartlett & Welford), 1846. The Walkers and Whites, whose stones are so much a part of the character of Magnolia Cemetery in Charleston, would likely have been familiar with Smith's book and his designs for "tasteful" monuments and their design elements.

³ Some Cemetery Records of Abbeville County, South Carolina (Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Company, 1982; reprint ed., 1993), p. 49.

⁴ See Smith, Plate IX.

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

Died 5 / May 1865. / A soldier of Christ and / of his country." This stone can be attributed by lettering style and date to William T., Robert D., or Edwin R. White.

Col. James Monroe Perrin (1822-1863), a four-sided marble shaft with a pointed-arch top, featuring a bouquet of roses in relief, dominated by a large rose at the center, and the inscription "Mortally wounded / at the battle of / Chancellorsville, Va. / May 3, 1863. / Died the following / morning." This stone can be attributed by lettering style, carving detail, and date to William T., Robert D., or Edwin R. White.

Pvt. Thomas Samuel Perrin (1841-1863), a marble tablet with a Gothic pointed quirked-bead arch, featuring a shield cartouche. This stone can be attributed by lettering style, carving detail, and date to William T., Robert D., or Edwin R. White.

Pvt. James Samuel Willson (1841-1863), a marble tablet with a pointed arch, its tympanum featuring a detailed palmetto tree in relief—the emblem of the state of South Carolina—and below the tympanum the inscription "When the war commenced for Southern / rights and independence he was a student at Erskine / College a member of the junior class / and although of slender and delicate frame he / hesitated not when his country was in danger. / In Feb. 1861 he volunteered & united with Comy. B / 7th S.C. Regt. with whom he remained up to Feb. / 1862 when he was severly attacked with Rhumatism. / In April he was discharged and sent home on crutches. / In Oct'r. he united with the Presb'n Church at Long Cane / and in March 1863 when only partially recovered from his / rhumatic affection with weak and stiffend joints he again / returned to the service of his country, united with Comy. G / Orr's Regiment and on Sunday the 3rd of May 1863 while / in the charge at Chancellorsville Va. he fell pierced in the / left breast with a minnie ball and died without a struggle. / *He is not lost but gone before / The resurrection of the just will unfold his character*" This stone can be attributed by lettering style, carving detail, and date to William T., Robert D., or Edwin R. White.

Capt. William Henry White (1836-1862), a marble pedestal-tomb with an octagonal shaft with each facet teminating in a semi-circular arch, featuring shield cartouches on its pedestal faces, with the inscription on the front shield "killed on the battlefield / of Second Manassas / August 30, 1862.", the inscription on the left shield "To surviving friends and / kindred is left this / germ of comfort— / that amid the battles / fiercest shock he fell / nobly discharging / his duty, and died full / of faith in God and a / glorious immortality.", and a blank shield cartouche placed at the vertical center of its frontmost facet. This stone can be attributed by lettering style, carving detail, and date to William T., Robert D., or Edwin R. White.

Sgt. Lewis Alfred Wardlaw (1844-1865), a marble tablet with a beveled edge and curvilinear cap, with the inscription "Died at home / June 6, 1863 / from wound received at the battle / of Chancellorsville Va. / A gallant Soldier, a noble boy."

Capt. George Allen Wardlaw (1837-1865), a marble tablet with a Gothic pointed quirked-bead arch with the inscription "Graduated So. Ca. College 1857. / Admitted to the Bar 1859. / Entered Confederate Army 1861. / Captured near Richmond Va. / July 28, 1864. / Long a prisoner in Fort Delaware. / Broken by exposure & hardships / He returned home to die." This stone can be attributed by lettering style, carving detail, and date to William T., Robert D., or Edwin R. White.

Pvt. Robert Henry Wardlaw, Jr. (1840-1865), a marble tablet with a round coved arch. This stone can be attributed by lettering style, carving detail, and date to William T., Robert D., or Edwin R. White.

Mary Frances Sondley (1833-1872), a marble tablet with a round quirked-bead arch and tassel pendants. This stone can be attributed by lettering style, carving detail, and date to Robert D. or Edwin R. White.

Judge David Lewis Wardlaw (1799-1873), a marble pedestal-tomb with a four-sided base, featuring an octagonal tapered shaft with a round-pointed tip; the pedestal features cartouches, and is topped by broken scrolled pediments joined with acroteria on its four faces; the shaft features an intricate swag drapery pinned with rosettes between its

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

cincture moldings, and a blank shield cartouche placed at the vertical center of its frontmost facet. This stone can be attributed by lettering style, carving detail, and date to Robert D. or Edwin R. White.

Thomas Chiles Perrin (1805-1878), a marble pedestal-tomb featuring a column covered by a drapery with tassels, with round-arched cartouches on its pedestal. This stone can be attributed by lettering style, carving detail, and date to Robert D. or Edwin R. White.

Thomas Thomson (1813-1881), a marble pedestal -tomb surmounted by a funerary urn atop a closed book, featuring a bouquet and an intricate drapery with fringe and tassels. This stone can be attributed by lettering style, carving detail, and date to Edwin R. White.

	icable National Register Criteria	Areas of Significance
larl	"x" in one or more boxes for the criteria qualifying the property tional Register listing)	(Enter categories from instructions)
		Social History
	Property is associated with events that have made a significant contribution to the broad patterns of our history.	Art
]	Property is associated with the lives of persons significant in our past.	
]	Property embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or	
	represents the work of a master, or possesses high artistic values, or represents a significant	Period of Significance
	and distinguishable entity whose components lack individual distinction.	ca. 1760-ca. 1960
]	Property has yielded, or is likely to yield, information important in prehistory or history.	Significant Dates
		ca. 1760, 1776, 1935
rit	ria Considerations	
	ria Considerations "x" in all the boxes that apply)	
lan	"x" in all the boxes that apply)	
lan	"x" in all the boxes that apply) erty is:	Significant Person
arl	"x" in all the boxes that apply) erty is: owned by a religious institution or used for religious	(Complete only if Criterion B is marked above)
an	"x" in all the boxes that apply) erty is:	
an	"x" in all the boxes that apply) erty is: owned by a religious institution or used for religious	(Complete only if Criterion B is marked above)
lar	 "x" in all the boxes that apply) erty is: owned by a religious institution or used for religious purposes. removed from its original location. 	(Complete only if Criterion B is marked above)
arl	"x" in all the boxes that apply) erty is: owned by a religious institution or used for religious A purposes.	(Complete only if Criterion B is marked above) N/A
rop	 "x" in all the boxes that apply) erty is: owned by a religious institution or used for religious purposes. removed from its original location. 	(Complete only if Criterion B is marked above) N/A Cultural Affiliation
	 "x" in all the boxes that apply) erty is: owned by a religious institution or used for religious purposes. removed from its original location. a birthplace or grave. a cemetery. 	(Complete only if Criterion B is marked above) N/A Cultural Affiliation
	 "x" in all the boxes that apply) erty is: owned by a religious institution or used for religious purposes. removed from its original location. a birthplace or grave. a cemetery. 	(Complete only if Criterion B is marked above) N/A Cultural Affiliation
	 "x" in all the boxes that apply) erty is: owned by a religious institution or used for religious purposes. removed from its original location. a birthplace or grave. a cemetery. 	(Complete only if Criterion B is marked above) N/A Cultural Affiliation N/A Architect/Builder
	 "x" in all the boxes that apply) erty is: owned by a religious institution or used for religious purposes. removed from its original location. a birthplace or grave. a cemetery. a reconstructed building, object, or structure. 	(Complete only if Criterion B is marked above) N/A Cultural Affiliation N/A

Period of Significance (justification)

The period of significance for this cemetery, which in 2010 is still an active cemetery where burials take place, is from ca. 1760, the date of its establishment, to ca. 1960.

Criteria Considerations (explanation, if necessary)

Criteria Consideration D: Upper Long Cane Cemetery is eligible for listing in the National Register of Historic Places under Criteria Consideration D because it derives its significance from its association with the settlement, early growth, and development of Abbeville and Abbeville District (now Abbeville County) and from graves of persons important to the city, county, state, and nation from the late eighteenth century through the first half of the twentieth century, and for its concentration of outstanding gravestone art by master Charleston, South Carolina, stonecarvers.

Statement of Significance Summary Paragraph (provide a summary paragraph that includes level of significance and applicable criteria)

The Upper Long Cane Cemetery is eligible for listing in the National Register of Historic Places at the state level of significance under Criterion A in the Area of Significance for Social History as the first cemetery in the vicinity of Abbeville, established ca. 1760; for its association with the settlement, early growth, and development of Abbeville and Abbeville District (later Abbeville County), and for its association with prominent area families and individuals of the late eighteenth century through the first half of the twentieth century, including numerous persons important to the city, county, state, and nation. It is also eligible for listing at the state level of significance under Criterion C in the Area of Significance for Art for its concentration of outstanding gravestone art by master Charleston, South Carolina, stonecarvers William T. White (active ca. 1850-ca. 1870), Robert D. White (active ca. 1855-ca. 1875), and Edwin R. White (active ca. 1860-ca. 1882), skilled artisans who were part of a three-generation lineage of outstanding sculptors in nineteenth century South Carolina belonging to the Walker and White families.

Narrative Statement of Significance (provide at least one paragraph for each area of significance)

Social History

This cemetery, the earliest in what was the Ninety-Six District in 1784 and Abbeville District after 1785, then Abbeville County after 1868, contains the graves of the most prominent families and individuals of the area from before the American Revolution to the mid-twentieth century, and as such conveys the settlement, early growth, development, and significance of the town of Abbeville and of Abbeville District/Abbeville County, and the region along the Savannah River and the Georgia-South Carolina border as well, for more than two hundred years. Few cemeteries—if any—in South Carolina can rival Upper Long Cane Cemetery for its association with, and ability to convey, the history of a town, its county, its region, for such a long period.

The first known burial in Upper Long Cane Cemetery dates to ca. 1760, and is of an unknown person associated with the family of John Lesly (d. 1776). Tradition holds that a young girl, either a relative or a visitor, died at Lesly's house after being badly burned while making lye soap, and that John and his brother Thomas (d. 1778), who lived a short distance apart in the vicinity, walked to a point halfway between their homes and buried the young girl here, establishing a family cemetery where John and Thomas Lesly were later buried. The first marked gravestone in the cemetery is that of John Lesly, a field stone with the inscription "J.L. D. O. 28/ A.D. 1776." [John Lesly Died October 28/ A.D. 1776.] ⁵

⁵ Mary Hemphill Greene, "Long Cane' A Prominent Name In Abbeville County: First In A Series of Articles To Be Written on Long Cane Cemetery and the Heroes Who Are Buried There," 28 February 1935; Greene, "Long Cane Cemetery History Is Compiled For First Time," 24 June 1935, *The Press and Banner and Abbeville Medium* (Abbeville, S.C.).

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

Though sometimes called Upper Long Cane Presbyterian Church Cemetery, this cemetery predates the 1763 establishment of Upper Long Cane Presbyterian Church. In 1793, not long after the American Revolution, the Upper Long Cane Society was organized "to provide a permanent fund for the support of their congregation, for endowing one or more schools for orphans and poor children to be taught free of expense, and for other benevolent purposes."⁶ Incorporated in 1799, the Society is still in existence.

In 1935, after years of relative neglect, the Long Cane Cemetery Society cleaned up the cemetery and built a large stone wall with flanking granite pillars and bronze plaques at the entrance (called "the Memorial Wall"), in memory of the veterans of eight wars (two American and two foreign wars): the American Revolution, the Napoleonic Wars, the War of 1812, the Mexican War, the Civil War, the Franco-Prussian War, the Spanish-American War, and World War I.⁷

The Long Cane Cemetery Association, Inc., created in 1963 to help maintain and care for the cemetery, meets annually and on other occasions when necessary.

Among the prominent persons buried in Upper Long Cane Cemetery are:

Pvt. James Clark Allen (ca. 1843-1861), Confederate soldier in the "McDuffie Guards," Capt. James Monroe Perrin's Company (later Company B, 1st South Carolina Rifles [Orr's Rifles]); enlisted as a private January or February 1861; accidentally killed by a comrade with a bayonet while at the Moultrie House [Hotel], Sullivan's Island, S.C., 19 February 1861, and became one of the earliest South Carolina casualties of the secession crisis of 1860-61 and the Civil War that followed it.⁸

Maj. James Alston (1774-1850), the son-in-law of Maj. Andrew Hamilton (q.v.); staff officer and paymaster under Gen. Andrew Jackson in the First Seminole War, 1817-18, and longtime planter in Abbeville District.⁹

Rev. William H. Barr (1777-1843), Presbyterian minister; Barr was born in North Carolina and educated at Hampden-Sydney College, and licensed by the Synod of South Carolina in 1806; he accepted an appointment to Upper Long Cane Presbyterian Church in 1809, and preached there almost thirty-three years, until shortly before his death in 1843.¹⁰

⁸ "South Carolina First. The First Martyr of the Lost Cause Was Young James Clark Allen, at Sullivan's Island," Charlotte Observer (Charlotte, N.C.), 29 June 1897; Greene, "Long Cane Cemetery History Is Compiled For First Time;" Lowry Ware, Old Abbeville: Scenes of the Past of a Town Where Old Time Things Are Not Forgotten (Columbia: SCMAR, 1992), p. 80; W.A. Swanberg, First Blood: The Story of Fort Sumter (New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1957), p. 216; David Detzer, Allegiance: Fort Sumter, Charleston, and the Beginning of the Civil War (New York, San Diego, & London: Harcourt, 2001), p. 196.

⁶ Greene, "Long Cane Society," The Press and Banner and Abbeville Medium (Abbeville, S.C.), 11 April 1935; Pearl M. Stevenson, "Keeping the Faith": A History of Upper Long Cane Presbyterian Church, Abbeville, South Carolina, 1763-1976 (Greenwood: Drinkard Printing Company, 1976), p. 12.

⁷ Greene, "Long Cane Cemetery Is Compiled For First Time;" "To Deliver Address at Long Cane Thursday. Program Complete For Dedication Services at Cemetery Thursday Noon. Long Cane Cemetery Society Takes Interest in Historic Burial Ground. Dedicate Wall to Vets. Tablets Unveiled. Memorial Tablets To Be Unveiled Thursday, June 27 At Entrance To Cemetery." *The Press and Banner and Abbeville Medium* (Abbeville, S.C.), 24 June 1935; "Large Crowd Attends Exercises At Long Cane Cemetery This Morning," *The Press and Banner and Abbeville Medium* (Abbeville Medium (Abbeville, S.C.), 27 June 1935.

National Archives Microcopy M267, Roll 135, Compiled Service Records of Confederate Soldiers Who Served in Organizations From the State of South Carolina, First (Orr's) Rifles, A-Bo; Compiled Service Records hereafter cited as National Archives Microcopy number, Compiled Service Records, roll number, and unit designation.

⁹ Joseph A. Groves, The Alstons and Allstons of North and South Carolina, Compiled from English, Colonial and Family Records with Personal Reminiscences, also Notes of Some Allied Families (Atlanta: The Franklin Printing & Publishing Company, 1901), p. 231; Ware, pp. 35-36.

¹⁰ William B. Sprague, Annals of the American Pulpit; or Commemorative Notices of Distinguished American Clergymen of Various Denominations, from the Early Settlement of the Country to the Close of the Year Eighteen Hundred and Fifty-Five (New York: Robert Carter & Brothers, 1860), Volume IV, pp. 384-87; George Howe, History of the Presbyterian Church in South Carolina,

Abbeville County, South Carolina **County and State**

Judge William Christie Benet (1846-1930), the son-in-law of Gen. Samuel McGowan (q.v.); teacher, lawyer, and judge; a native of Scotland, Benet came to Abbeville shortly after the Civil War.¹¹

Maj. John Bowie (1740-1827), a native of Scotland, South Carolina militia officer in the American Revolution, and public servant; captain of an independent company; captain, 5th South Carolina Regiment, Continental Line, 1777; Wounded at Savannah, Georgia, 9 October 1779; major of South Carolina militia, 1781; aide-de-camp to Gen. Andrew Pickens, 1781-83; powder magazine and arsenal store keeper, Abbeville Arsenal, 1793-94; Abbeville postmaster, 1795-96, clerk of court, Abbeville District 1786-87, 1796-99, and ordinary Abbeville District. 1786-87. 12

U.S. Representative James Sproull Cothran (1830-1897), the son-in-law of Thomas Chiles Perrin (q.v.) and father of Judge Thomas Perrin Cothran (q, v); lawyer, Confederate officer, judge, member of the U.S. House of Representatives; enlisted as 1st sergeant, Company B, "McDuffie Guards," 1st South Carolina Rifles (Orr's Rifles), July 1861; junior 2nd lieutenant, 13 August 1861; wounded at 2nd Manassas, Virginia, 30 August 1862; 1st lieutenant, 1 September 1862; wounded at Chancellorsville, Virginia, 3 May 1863; wounded at Jericho Ford, Virginia, 23 May 1864; captain, 2 August 1864; surrendered at Appomattox, Virginia, 9 April 1865; Intendant (Mayor) of Abbeville, 1865-66; solicitor, Eighth Judicial Circuit, 1876-1881; judge, Eighth Judicial Circuit, 1881-1886; U.S. House of Representatives, 1887-1891.¹³

Judge Thomas Perrin Cothran (1857-1934), grandson of Thomas Chiles Perrin (q.v.) and son of U.S. Rep. James Sproull Cothran (q, v); lawyer, state representative, state supreme court justice; Abbeville town warden (alderman), 1884-86, 1890-92; South Carolina House of Representatives, 1905-1910, 1915-1921; Speaker, 1918-1921; appointed associate justice, Supreme Court of South Carolina, 1921. 14

Pvt. Ezekiel Evans, soldier during the American Revolution; enlisted in the 5th South Carolina Regiment. Continental Line, 11 June 1776; later served in the South Carolina militia under Capt. William Strain and Capt. Joseph Pickens, 1779-1783. 15

Pvt. James Evans, soldier during the American Revolution; served in the South Carolina militia under Capt. William Strain and Capt. Joseph Pickens, 1779-1783.¹⁶

Volume II (Columbia: W.J. Duffie, 1883), pp. 147, 544-45, 732-33; F.D. Jones and W.H. Mills, History of the Presbyterian Church in South Carolina Since 1850 (Columbia: The R.L. Bryan Company for the Synod of South Carolina, 1926), pp. 1061; Greene, "Long Cane Cemetery History Is Compiled For First Time."

¹¹ U.R. Brooks, South Carolina Bench and Bar, Volume I (Columbia: The State Company, 1908), pp. 286-87.

12 Obituary, South Carolina State Gazette (Columbia, S.C.), 13 October 1827; Lists of County Officials of Abbeville District in Lists of County Officials of South Carolina, ca. 1790-ca. 1966, South Carolina Department of Archives and History, Columbia, S.C., hereafter cited as Lists of County Officials, SCDAH; Francis B. Heitman, Historical Register of the Officers of the Continental Army During the War of the Revolution, April, 1775 to December, 1783, New, Revised and Enlarged Edition (Washington: The Rare Book Shop Publishing Co., 1914), p. 112; Bobby Gilmer Moss, Roster of South Carolina Patriots in the American Revolution (Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1983), p. 83; Ware, pp. 1, 6, 235.

13 National Archives Microcopy M267, Compiled Service Records, Roll 137, First (Orr's) Rifles, Co-Fo; Cyclopedia of Eminent and Representative Men of the Carolinas of the Nineteenth Century..., Volume I (Madison, Wis.: Brant & Fuller, 1892), pp. 200-01; Brooks, pp. 265-66; Clement A. Evans, ed., Confederate Military History. Volume VI: South Carolina, Extended Edition (Atlanta: Confederate Publishing Company, 1899; reprint ed., Wilmington, N.C.: Broadfoot Publishing Company, 1987), pp. 515-17; Yates Snowden, ed., History of South Carolina, Volume IV (Chicago and New York: The Lewis Publishing Company, 1920), pp. 271-72; Biographical Directory of the United States Congress, 1774-1989, Bicentennial Edition (Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1989), p. 831.

¹⁴ David Duncan Wallace, The History of South Carolina, Biographical Volume (New York: The American Historical Society, 1935), pp. 680-81; Ware, p. 232. ¹⁵ Moss. p. 298.

16 Ibid.

Lt. Gov. Eugene Blackburn Gary (1854-1926), brother of U.S. Sen. Frank Boyd Gary (q.v.), lawyer, state representative, lieutenant governor, state supreme court justice; South Carolina House of Representatives 1889-90; Lieutenant Governor 1890-93; associate justice, Supreme Court of South Carolina, 1893-1912; chief justice, Supreme Court of South Carolina, 1893-1912; chief justice, Supreme Court of South Carolina, 1912-16.¹⁷

U.S. Senator Frank Boyd Gary (1860-1922), brother of Lt. Gov. Eugene Blackburn Gary (*q.v.*), lawyer, state representative, U.S. Senator, judge; South Carolina House of Representatives, 1890-1900; Speaker, 1895-1900; South Carolina House of Representatives, 1906; U.S. Senate, 1908-09; South Carolina House of Representatives, 1910; judge, Eighth Judicial Circuit, 1912-1922.¹⁸

Maj. Andrew Hamilton (1738-1835), the father-in-law of Maj. James Alston (q.v.) officer during the American Revolution, state representative, public servant, and planter, who owned most of the land in what later became the town of Abbeville; a native of Virginia, Hamilton moved to South Carolina in 1765; captain, South Carolina militia, 1995, under Col. Andrew Williamson; major, 1779, under Gen. Andrew Pickens; South Carolina House of Representatives, 1789-1790, 1791, 1798-99; ordinary, Abbeville District, 1799-1809; county court judge, 1791; arsenal keeper, Abbeville Arsenal, 1797.¹⁹

S.C. Senator Jeremiah Hollinshead (1835-1876), Union non-commissioned officer and state senator; Hollinshead, a native of Ohio, was a salesman in Ohio and Louisiana before the Civil War; enlisted as a private in the 14th Ohio Infantry in the spring of 1861, serving a three-month enlistment; enlisted as a sergeant and color-bearer, Company D, 68th Ohio Infantry, 6 November 1861; with Gen. William T. Sherman's army at Vicksburg, Mississippi, during the Atlanta Campaign, and on the March to the Sea from Atlanta to Savannah; discharged at Savannah, Georgia, 18 December 1864; returned to Ohio and became a merchant; came to South Carolina in 1868 at the request of Gov. Robert K. Scott; served as an agent of the Freedmen's Bureau, 1868; state constable in Abbeville, 1868-69; United States internal revenue service assessor, 1869-1871; elected to represent Abbeville District in the South Carolina Senate in a special election, 1871; South Carolina Senate, 1871-1876; Abbeville town warden (alderman), 1876; colonel, 11th Regiment, 2nd Brigade, 3rd Division, South Carolina National Guard, 1873.²⁰

Dr. John Frazier Livingston (1803-1867), physician and farmer, intendant (mayor) of Abbeville, 1844-46 and 1848-49, and Abbeville District clerk of court 1839-1846.²¹

Gen. Samuel McGowan (1819-1897), father-in-law of Judge William Christie Benet (q.v.), lawyer, officer during the Mexican War, state representative, militia officer, Confederate general, state supreme court justice; enlisted as private, Company E, the "McDuffie Guards," Palmetto Regiment, 21 December 1846; discharged 4 January 1847; appointed captain and assistant quartermaster; volunteer aide-de-camp to Gen. John A. Quitman; discharged 15 October 1848; South Carolina House of Representatives, 1850-51, 1852-53, 1854-55, 1856-57, 1858-59, 1860-61; Intendant (Mayor) of Abbeville, 1855-56; aide-de-camp to Gen. Milledge Luke Bonham, 1861; enlisted as lieutenant colonel, 14^{th} South

¹⁷ Cyclopedia of Eminent and Representative Men, pp. 201-04; Brooks, pp. 78-80; Snowden, pp. 3-6; N. Louise Bailey, Mary L. Morgan, and Carolyn R. Taylor, eds., Biographical Directory of the South Carolina Senate 1776-1985, Volume I, Abbott-Hill (Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1986), pp. 551-52.

¹⁸ Biographical Directory of the United States Congress, p. 1047; Veronica Bruce McConnell, "Frank Boyd Gary," in Walter B. Edgar, ed., The South Carolina Encyclopedia (Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 2006), pp. 360-61.

¹⁹ Obituary, Daily National Intelligencer (Washington, D.C.), 4 February 1835; Lists of County Officials, SCDAH; Groves, pp. 231-33; Moss, p. 404; N. Louise Bailey & Elizabeth Ivey Cooper, eds., Biographical Directory of the South Carolina House of

Representatives, Volume III: 1775-1790 (Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1981), pp. 298-99; Ware, pp. 1-2, 18-20, 25. ²⁰ Bailey, Morgan, and Taylor, eds., *Biographical Directory of the South Carolina Senate 1776-1985*, Volume II: Hines-Singleton (Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1986), pp. 740-41.

⁽Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1986), pp. 740-41. ²¹ "Death of Dr. J.F. Livingston," 1 November 1867, and "In Memoriam of John F. Livingston," 31 January 1868, *Abbeville Press* (Abbeville, S.C.); Lists of County Officials, SCDAH; Ware, pp. 30, 231.

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

Carolina Infantry, 11 September 1861; colonel, 19 May 1862; wounded at Gaines' Mill, Virginia, 27 June 1862; wounded at 2nd Manassas, Virginia, 29 August 1862; brigadier general, 17 January 1863; wounded at Chancellorsville, Virginia, 3 May 1863; wounded at Spotsylvania, Virginia, 12 May 1864; South Carolina House of Representatives, 1864; surrendered at Appomattox, Virginia, 9 April 1865; elected to U.S. Congress, 1865, but refused seat as former Confederate general; South Carolina House of Representatives, 1878-79; associate justice, Supreme Court of South Carolina, 1879-1894.,²²

John McLaren, Jr. (1808-1864), a native of Scotland and Abbeville postmaster for thirty-four years, 1831-1865.²³

Dr. Wesley C. Norwood (1804-1884), father of William Tully Norwood (q.v.), physician, and an expert on the use of veratrum viride (green hellebore), which had been long known to Native Americans; Norwood wrote extensively on the subject, developed a drug called "Norwood's Tincture of Veratrum Viride," manufactured and distributed by Shakers in Pennsylvania, and often used to reduce pulse rates in patients with fevers.²⁴

Sgt. William Tully Norwood (1838-1865), son of Wesley C. Norwood (*q.v.*), Confederate soldier; A.B., South Carolina College, 1860; enlisted as 5th sergeant, Company F, Holcombe Legion (Infantry), 28 December 18 61; 1st sergeant, Company F, November 1863; serving as assistant quartermaster sergeant, Holcombe Legion, November 1863-March 1864; appointed quartermaster sergeant, Holcombe Legion, between 1 March and 31 August 1864; killed in action at Fort Stedman, Petersburg, Virginia, 25 March 1865; Norwood's body was brought to Abbeville and reburied in Upper Long Cane Cemetery, 2 March 1866.²⁵

Capt. Moses Taggart Owen (1825-1863), a silversmith and jeweler, warden (town alderman), 1856-57, and Confederate officer; organized Capt. Owen's Company, South Carolina Cavalry (later Company A, 1st South Carolina Cavalry), at Abbeville, 13 August 1861; declined promotion to major, 1st South Carolina Cavalry, 28 June 1862; severely wounded in left foot at Boonsboro, Maryland, 7 July 1863, on the retreat from Gettysburg, Pennsylvania; died at home at Abbeville 6 August 1863.²⁶

Col. James Monroe Perrin (1822-1863), brother of Thomas Chiles Perrin (q.v.), lawyer, officer in the Mexican War, state representative, and Confederate officer; enlisted in Company E, the "McDuffie Guards," Palmetto Regiment, 21 December 1846; discharged 1 May 1848; appointed 2nd lieutenant, 12th United States Infantry; mustered out 25 July 1848; captain, Company B, the "McDuffie Guards," 1st South Carolina Rifles (Orr's Rifles), 20 July 1861; major, 29 August

²² National Archives Microcopy M331, Compiled Service Records, Roll 171, Confederate General and Staff Officers and Non-Regimental Enlisted Men; J.F.J. Caldwell, *History of a Brigade of South Carolinians first known as "Gregg's" and Subsequently as*

[&]quot;McGowan's Brigade." (Philadelphia: King and Baird, Printers, 1866; reprint edition, with introduction, notes, and index by Lee A. Wallace, Jr., Dayton, Ohio: Morningside Press, 1984), pp. 101-04; Cyclopedia of Eminent and Representative Men, pp. 208-212; Brooks, pp. 72-77; Jeffry D. Wert, "Samuel McGowan," in William C. Davis, ed., The Confederate General, Volume 4 (Harrisburg, Pa.: The National Historical Society), pp. 122-23; John H. Eicher and David J. Eicher, Civil War High Commands (Stanford; Stanford University Press, 2001), p. 379.

²³ National Archives Microcopy M841, Roll 114, Record of Appointment of Postmasters 1832-September 30, 1971, South Carolina: Abbeville-Greenwood Counties; Ware, pp. 33, 235.

²⁴ Wesley C. Norwood, The Therapeutical Powers and Properties of Veratrum Viride (New York, 1854); "Obituary. Dr. Wesley C. Norwood," New York Herald-Tribune, 17 July 1884; Obituary, Gaillard's Medical Journal and the American Medical Weekly XXXVIII:1 (July 1884), 240; Joseph Ioor Waring, A History of Medicine in South Carolina 1825-1900 (Columbia: South Carolina Medical Association, 1967), pp. 227-78; J. Sumter Rhame, "Dr. W.C. Norwood and Norwood's Tincture of Veratrum Viride," Journal of the South Carolina Medican Association 53 (1957), 210.

²⁵ Andrew Charles Moore, Roll of Students of South Carolina College 1805-1905 (Columbia: University of South Carolina, 1905), p. 29; "Obituary of Sgt. W. Tulley Norwood," Abbeville Press (Abbeville, S.C.), 23 March 1866; National Archives Microcopy M267, Compiled Service Records, Roll 377, Holcombe Legion, Mc-Pa.

²⁶ "Death of Capt. M.T. Owen," *Abbeville Press* (Abbeville, S.C.), 7 August 1863; Ware, pp. 67, 181, 221; National Archives Microcopy M267, Compiled Service Records, Roll 6, First Cavalry, O-Se.

1862; lieutenant colonel, 1 September 1862; colonel, 12 November 1862; South Carolina House of Representatives, 1862; mortally wounded at Chancellorsville, Virginia, 3 May 1863, and died 5 May 1863.²⁷

Pvt. Thomas Samuel Perrin (1841-1863), son of Thomas Chiles Perrin (q.v.) and brother of Pvt. William Henry Perrin (q.v.), Confederate soldier; enlisted in Company B, the "McDuffie Guards," 1st South Carolina Rifles (Orr's Rifles), 16 February 1863; killed in action at Chancellorsville, Virginia, 3 May 1863.²⁸

Thomas Chiles Perrin (1805-1878), brother of James Monroe Perrin (q.v.), father of Pvt. Thomas Samuel Perrin (q.v.), and father-in-law of James Sproull Cothran (q.v.), lawyer, planter, railroad president, state representative and senator, signer of the Ordinance of Secession; A.B., South Carolina College, 1826; president, Upper Long Cane Society, 1830; intendant (mayor) of Abbeville, 1839-40; South Carolina House of Representatives 1842-45; South Carolina Senate 1846-47; President, Greenville & Columbia Railroad Company, 1853-1866; chair, Abbeville District delegation, Secession Convention, 1860; first signer of the Ordinance of Secession, 20 December 1860.²⁹

Pvt. William Henry Perrin (1833-1863), son of Thomas Chiles Perrin (q.v.) and brother of Pvt. Thomas Samuel Perrin (q.v.), Confederate soldier; A.B., South Carolina College, 1858; enlisted in Company B, the "McDuffie Guards," 1st South Carolina Rifles (Orr's Rifles), 20 July 1861; killed in action at Gaines's Mill, Virginia, 27 June 1862.³⁰

Rev. Claudius Hornsby Pritchard (1821-1896), Methodist minister; born in Charleston, he was ordained by the South Carolina Conference, 1841, and served for forty-two years as a circuit rider, minister, and elder; among his appointments were as minister of Washington Street Methodist Church, Columbia, 1856-57, and as presiding elder there 1865-68; he was living in Abbeville at the time of his death.³¹

Alexander McDuffie Reid (1830-1855), college and divinity student; educated at a private academy in Greenwood, 1850-51; delivered an address favoring secession at Greenwood, July 1850; enrolled at South Carolina College, 1852, in the Class of 1855; member of the Clariosophic Society; left his class without graduating, intending to become a minister, but died before he could do so. ³²

²⁷ Jack Allen Meyer, South Carolina in the Mexican War: A History of the Palmetto Regiment of Volunteers 1846-1917 (Columbia: South Carolina Department of Archives and History, 1996), pp. 137-38; National Archives Microcopy M267, Compiled Service Records, Roll 142, First (Orr's) Rifles, N-Ri; "Battle of Chancellorsville," Abbeville Press (Abbeville, S.C.), 15 May 1863; Perrin, "Abbeville's Five Colonels," The Press and Banner and Abbeville Medium (Abbeville, S.C.), 30 June 1932; Caldwell, pp. 121-22; Ware, p. 94.

²⁸ National Archives Microcopy M267, Compiled Service Records, Roll 142, First (Orr's) Rifles, N-Ri.

²⁹ Moore, Roll of Students, p. 11; John Amasa May and Joan Reynolds Faunt, South Carolina Secedes (Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1960), pp. 192-93; Chalmers Gaston Davidson, The Last Foray: The South Carolina Planters of 1860: A Sociological Study (Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1971), p. 237; N. Louise Bailey, Mary L. Morgan, and Carolyn R. Taylor, Biographical Directory of the South Carolina Senate 1775-1985, Volume II: Hines-Singleton (Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1986), pp. 1253-55; Ware, pp. 58-59, 75, 231.

 ³⁰ Moore, *Roll of Students*, p. 27; National Archives Microcopy M267, Compiled Service Records, Roll 142, First (Orr's) Rifles, N-Ri.
 ³¹ Abel McKee Chreitzberg, *Early Methodism in the Carolinas* (Nashville: Publishing House of the Methodist Episcopal Church, South, 1897), pp. 263, 363-64.

³² Andrew Charles Moore, compiler, Alumni Records, South Carolina College, 1805-1905, Volume 6, P-Sh, University Archives, South Caroliniana Library, University of South Carolina, Columbia, S.C.; Moore, *Roll of Students*, p. 26, where his middle name is incorrectly given as "Maxadeau (or Maxadean);" A.M. Reid, "North and South" (Greenwood, S.C., July 1850), in Norris and Thomson Families Papers, South Caroliniana Library, University of South Carolina, Columbia, S.C.; Samuel Reid to Susan Miller, 15 February 1851, 9 June 1851, 2 May 1852, and 15 July 1853, in the Reid Family Letters, 1802-1855, Miller and Reid Families Papers, Private Collection of Charles Miller, with transcriptions and annotations available online at

http://homepage.mac.com/bpthompson/miller reid families/index.htm (accessed 28 September 2010).

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

Lt. Frederick William Selleck (1824-1853), officer during the Mexican War, newspaper editor, and public servant; enlisted in the "McDuffie Guards," Palmetto Regiment, December 1846; volunteer aide-de-camp to Gen. John A. Quitman; planted the flag of the Palmetto Regiment, the first American flag to fly there, on the fort at Garita de Belen, Mexico City, 13 September 1847, and was severely wounded; editor of the *Abbeville Banner*; ordinary, Abbeville District, 1848-1852.³³

Judge Thomas Thomson (1818-1881), lawyer, planter, state representative and senator, signer of the Ordinance of Secession, Confederate officer, and judge; South Carolina House of Representatives, 1846-1859; Abbeville District delegation, Secession Convention, 1860; captain, Company A, 1st South Carolina Rifles (Orr's Rifles), 22 October 1861; promoted to major and transferred to 2nd South Carolina Rifles, 15 May 1862; lieutenant colonel, 6 July 1862; colonel, 3 September 1862; resigned 10 December 1863 to take seat in the South Carolina Senate; South Carolina Senate, 1863-1866; judge, Eighth Judicial Circuit, 1878-1881.³⁴

Dr. Joseph Togno (d. 1859), French naval officer, physician and lecturer, professor of languages, and planter; he was born in Corsica and served in the French Navy during the Napoleonic Wars; M.D., University of Pennsylvania, 1829; translated Beclard's *Elements of General Anatomy* from its original French and published it in Philadelphia in 1830; on the faculty of the College of Physicians of Philadelphia, 1834, and also a member of the Philadelphia Medical Society; later a lecturer and author on various medical subjects; tutor of Italian and French, University of Virginia, 1840-41; moved to Wilmington, N.C., in the 1840s, where he became an expert in cultivating grapes and producing wine, and authored articles on wine culture in agricultural and horticultural journals; moved to Abbeville in 1854, where he built a rock house which he named "Montevino." ³⁵

Judge David Lewis Wardlaw (1799-1873), lawyer, state representative, signer of the Ordinance of Secession; A.B., South Carolina College, 1816; South Carolina House of Representatives, 1826-29, 1831-41; Speaker, 1836-1841; circuit court judge, 1841-1865; Abbeville District delegation, Secession Convention, 1860; president, South Carolina Constitutional Convention, 1865.³⁶

Capt. George Allen Wardlaw (1837-1865), lawyer and Confederate officer; A.B., South Carolina College, 1857; admitted to the bar, 1859; enlisted as 2nd lieutenant in Company E, 1st South Carolina Infantry (Butler's), March 1861; serving as quartermaster of the regiment, fall 1861-winter 1864; temporarily commanding Company I, 1st South Carolina Infantry, when wounded at Sullivan's Island, South Carolina, 8 September 1863; resigned as 1st lieutenant and assistant quartermaster, 2 March 1864; appointed 1st lieutenant and aide-de-camp to Brig. Gen. Samuel McGowan, 16 March 1864; captured near Richmond, Virginia, 28 July 1864; imprisoned at Fort Delaware, Delaware, and paroled for exchange

³³ "The Palmetto Regiment" and "Another Letter From Palmetto Regiment," 24 November 1847, and "Correspondence To The Banner," 5 January 1848, *Abbeville Banner* (Abbeville, S.C.); Lists of County Officials, SCDAH; Meyer, pp. 97, 99; Mary Hemphill Greene, "Fred W. Selleck, Abbevillian, Is Hero In The Mexican War," *The Press and Banner and Abbeville Medium* (Abbeville, S.C.), 2 January 1933; "Accident at a Camp-Meeting," *Daily National Intelligencer* (Washington, D.C.), 5 October 1852, in Joan M. Dixon, compiler, National Intelligencer *Newspaper Abstracts* (Westminster, Md.: Heritage Books, 2008), p. 433.

³⁴ Obituary, New York Herald-Tribune, 7 May 1881; National Archives Microcopy M267, Compiled Service Records, Roll 168, Second Rifles, Th-Y; May and Faunt, p. 217-19; Brooks, pp. 258-59; N. Louise Bailey, Mary L. Morgan, and Carolyn R. Taylor, eds., Biographical Directory of the South Carolina Senate 1776-1985, Volume III: Sinkler-Index (Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1986), pp. 1601-03.

³⁵ Obituary, *Abbeville Press* (Abbeville, S.C.), 11 February 1859, reprinted in Ware, pp. 68-70; Obituary, *Charleston Mercury* (Charleston, S.C.), 9 February 1859; Lester W. Ferguson, *Abbeville County: Southern Life-Styles Lost in Time* (Spartanburg: The Reprint Company, 1993), pp. 31-35.

³⁶ Moore, Roll of Students, p. 7; Cyclopedia of Eminent and Representative Men, pp. 207-08; May and Faunt, p. 222-23.

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

7 February 1865; died in Savannah, Georgia, 9 July 1865, from the effects of his stay as a prisoner of war; Wardlaw's body was brought to Abbeville and reburied in Upper Long Cane Cemetery 8 March 1866.³⁷

James Wardlaw (1767-1842), Abbeville District clerk of court 1800-1838. 38

James Witherspoon Wardlaw (1840-1860), college student; enrolled at South Carolina College, 1858, in the Class of 1860; member of the Clariosophic Society; died in Columbia at the home of Dr. James Henley Thornwell, 6 July 1860.³⁹

Sgt. Lewis Alfred Wardlaw (1844-1863), Confederate soldier; enlisted as a 4th sergeant in Company B, the "McDuffie Guards," 1st South Carolina Rifles (Orr's Rifles), 20 July 1861; promoted to 1st sergeant; wounded at Fredericksburg, Virginia, 13 December 1862; mortally wounded at Chancellorsville, Virginia, 3 May 1863; died at home at Abbeville, 6 June 1863.⁴⁰

Pvt. Robert Henry Wardlaw, Jr. (1840-1865), Confederate soldier; enlisted in Company B, the "McDuffie Guards," 1st South Carolina Rifles (Orr's Rifles), 20 July 1861; wounded at Fredericksburg, Virginia, 13 December 1862; wounded near Petersburg, Virginia, 31 March 1865; furloughed for sixty days from General Hospital at Danville, Virginia, 9 April 1865; died at home in Abbeville, 5 May 1865.⁴¹

Pvt. Samuel Watt (1741-1802), soldier during the American Revolution; served in the South Carolina militia and provided flour to the militia in 1782.⁴²

Capt. William Henry White (1836-1862), Confederate officer; A.B., South Carolina College, 1857; enlisted as 1st lieutenant, Company A, 1st South Carolina Rifles (Orr's Rifles), 22 October 1861; elected captain and transferred to Company K, 2nd South Carolina Rifles, 2 April 1862; killed at 2nd Manassas, Virginia, 30 August 1862.⁴³

Pvt. James Samuel Willson (1841-1863), college student and Confederate soldier; member of the Class of 1862 at Erskine College, Due West, Abbeville District, S.C., February 1861, when he left to enlist in Company B, 7th South Carolina Infantry; promoted to corporal, 8 August 1861; diagnosed with rheumatism and discharged, April 1862; reenlisted in Company G, 1st South Carolina Rifles (Orr's Rifles), 5 March 1863; killed in action at Chancellorsville, Virginia, 3 May 1863.⁴⁴

³⁷ "Death of George Allen Wardlaw," Abbeville Press (Abbeville, S.C.), 2 March 1866; Moore, Roll of Students, p. 27; National Archives Microcopy M267, Roll 118, Compiled Service Records, 1st (Butler's) Infantry, Th-Y; National Archives Microcopy M331, Roll 259, Compiled Service Records, Wam-Warn; gravestone in Upper Long Cane Cemetery.
³⁸ Lists of County Officiale SCDAH

³⁸ Lists of County Officials, SCDAH.

³⁹ Moore, compiler, Alumni Records, South Carolina College, 1805-1905, Volume 7, Si-Z, University Archives; Moore, *Roll of Students*, p. 29; gravestone, Upper Long Cane Cemetery.

⁴⁰ "At Home," 5 June 1863, and "Death of Lewis Alfred Wardlaw," 19 June 1863, *Abbeville Press* (Abbeville, S.C.); National Archives Microcopy M267, Compiled Service Records, Roll 144, First (Orr's Rifles), T-Z; gravestone, Upper Long Cane Cemetery.
⁴¹ National Archives Microcopy M267, Compiled Service Records, Roll 144, First (Orr's) Rifles, T-Z; gravestone, Upper Long Cane Cemetery.

⁴² Moss, p. 972.

⁴³ Moore, Roll of Students, p. 27; National Archives Microcopy M267, Compiled Service Records, Roll 168, Second Rifles, Th-Y.

⁴⁴ National Archives Microcopy M267, Compiled Service Records, Roll 222, 7th Infantry, To-Z; M267, Roll 144, First (Orr's) Rifles, T-Z; gravestone, Upper Long Cane Cemetery.

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

Rev. J. Lowrie Wilson (1839-1909), Presbyterian minister; born in India as the son of missionaries, and educated at Davidson College and the Columbia Theological Seminary; Wilson served at Bethesda Presbyterian Church, in York County, 1869-1885, then at Abbeville Presbyterian Church, 1886-1909.⁴⁵

Art

Upper Long Cane Cemetery includes more than fifty gravemarkers "signed" with the stonecutters' names on them or attributable by style to particular carvers and their shops, most notably those carved by prominent Charleston, South Carolina, stonecutters Rowe and White (the partnership of James Rowe and John White, active ca. 1819-1825), John White (active ca. 1822-ca. 1850), ⁴⁶ William T. White (active ca. 1850-ca. 1870), Robert D. White (active ca. 1855-ca. 1875), and Edwin R. White (active ca. 1860-ca. 1882). ⁴⁷

John and William T. White, father and son, were members of the second and third generation of stonecutters related to master stonecarver Thomas Walker (active ca. 1790-ca. 1836), a native of Scotland who arrived in Charleston shortly after the American Revolution.⁴⁸

* For the partnership of James Rowe and John White, see Gene Waddell, Charleston Architecture 1670-1860, Volume I (Charleston: Wyrick & Company, 2003), pp.165, 169-71, 179-181; and the listings in James W. Hagy, compiler, Charleston, South Carolina City Directories For the Years 1816, 1819, 1822, 1825, and 1829 (Baltimore: Clearfield Company, 1996), pp. 60, 97, 129. For John White, see Beatrice St. Julien Ravenel, Architects of Charleston (Charleston: Carolina Art Association, 1945), pp. 171-72, 184; Anna Wells Rutledge, Artists in the Life of Charleston: Through Colony and State from Restoration to Reconstruction, Transactions of the American Philosophical Society, New Series, Volume 39, Part 2 (Philadelphia: American Philosophical Society, 1949; reprint edition, with a new preface by John Morrill Bryan, Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1980), p. 225; Michael Trinkley, An Archaeological Reconnaissance of Hobcaw Plantation, Charleston County, S.C., Chicora Foundation Research Series 10 (Columbia: Chicora Foundation, 1987), pp. 37-38; Alice Gaillard Palmer to Harriet R. Palmer, 16 May 1866, in Louis P. Towles, ed., A World Turned Upside Down: The Palmers of South Santee, 1818-1881 (Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1996), p. 513; White's advertisement in the City Gazette and Daily Advertiser (Charleston, S.C.), 1 November 1830; and "Tribute To The Memory of Col. Charles John Steedman," Southern Patriot (Charleston, S.C.), 17 March 1840. For White's active years, see the listings in Hagy, compiler, Charleston, South Carolina City Directories For the Years 1816, 1819, 1822, 1825, and 1829, pp. 103, 134, 162; James W. Hagy, compiler, Directories for the City of Charleston, South Carolina For the Years 1830-31, 1835-36, 1837-38, and 1840-41 (Baltimore: Clearfield Company, 1997), pp. 29, 64, 93, 131, and James W. Hagy, compiler, Directories For the City of Charleston, South Carolina For the Years 1849, 1852, and 1855 (Baltimore: Clearfield Company, 1998), p. 107. 47 For William T. White, see Trinkley, pp. 38-39; Theodore Rosengarten, Tombee: Portrait of a Cotton Planter, with the Journal of Thomas B. Chaplin (1822-1890), edited and annotated with the assistance of Susan W. Walker (New York: William Morrow & Company, 1986), Thomas B. Chaplin, Journal, Entry of 13 April 1852, pp. 567-68; Waddell, pp. 239, 242; "Monument to Col. Washington," 13 March 1858, "The William Washington Monument," 26 April 1858, "The Dedication at Magnolia," 6 May 1858, "Monument to the Memory of Preston S. Brooks," 14 July 1858, "The Hudson Monument," 23 September 1858, "Improvement," 6 January 1859, and "Improvements," 27 August 1859, Charleston Mercury (Charleston, S.C.); and White's advertisement for "STEAM MARBLE WORKS. WM. T. WHITE," in the Charleston Mercury (Charleston, S.C.), 3 September 1859. For W.T. White's active years, see the listings in Hagy, compiler, Directories For the City of Charleston, South Carolina For the Years 1849, 1852, and 1855, p. 174, and James W. Hagy, compiler, On The Eve of the Civil War: The Charleston, S.C. Directories For the Years 1859 and 1860, with Additional Information from the City Census of 1861 (Baltimore, Clearfield Company, 2000), pp. 79, 166; and Jowitt's Illustrated Charleston City Directory and Business Register, 1869-70, Containing a Complete Street Directory... (Charleston: Walker, Evans, & Cogswell, Printers, 1869), p. 218.

⁴⁸ For Thomas Walker, see Ravenel, pp. 87-88; Rutledge, p. 223; and especially Diana Williams Combs, *Early Gravestone Art in Georgia and South Carolina* (Athens and London: University of Georgia Press, 1986), pp. 2-3, 22-23, 71-78, 106-23, 127-30, 197-98, 202-03. See also Walker's advertisements in the *City Gazette and Daily Advertiser* (Charleston, S.C.), 15 February 1798, 8 December 1806, 26 June 1809, and a brief article in the *City Gazette and Commercial Daily Advertiser* (Charleston, S.C.), 16 October 1826. For Walker's active years, see the listings in Hagy, compiler, *Charleston, South Carolina City Directories For the Years 1816, 1819*,

⁴⁵Jones and Mills, pp. 140-41, 218, 228, 505, 981; Edgar Sutton Robinson, The Ministerial Directory of the Ministers in "The Presbyterian Church in the United States" (Southern), and in "The Presbyterian Church in the United States of America" (Northern), Together with a Statement of the Work of the Executive Committees and Boards of the Two Churches, with the Names and Location of Their Educational Institutions and Church Papers, Volume I (Oxford, Oh: The Ministerial Directory Company, 1898), p. 103; gravestone, Upper Long Cane Cemetery.

Thomas Walker and his sons David A. Walker, James E. Walker, Robert D. Walker, and William S. Walker (Walker's sons were active ca. 1835-ca. 1860)⁴⁹ were joined or followed in the craft by his son-in-law John White and his grandsons William T. White, Robert D. White (active ca. 1855-ca. 1875), and Edwin R. White (active ca. 1860-ca. 1882).⁵⁰ Three generations of Walkers and Whites, all of whom were based in Charleston, were skilled artisans whose combined work spanned the late eighteenth century to the late nineteenth century.

The Walkers' and Whites' stones—usually cut from high-quality Italian marble, and carved with a grace and sophistication surpassing most other gravestone art in South Carolina and the rest of the region for this period—have been noted by several historians, art historians, and other scholars of historic funerary art in the Southeast. Relatively little in-depth research, however, has been conducted on the Walkers and the Whites; most of what is known is based on census records, listings in city directories, newspaper advertisements, and similar sources, and assessments of their standing are based on scholars' familiarity with surviving examples of their work as viewed in context with the typical gravestone art of their day.

Hundreds of their gravestones stand in cemeteries large and small across South Carolina. Two particularly significant cemeteries representative of the "rural cemetery movement" of the nineteenth century that include concentrations of stones carved by William T. White, Robert D. White, and Edwin R. White are Magnolia Cemetery in Charleston, established in 1849-50 and listed in the National Register on March 24, 1978, and Elmwood Cemetery in Columbia, established in 1854 and listed in the National Register on September 6, 1996.

Many other examples of the Whites' work are present in public, church, and family cemeteries from the lowcountry to the upcountry. The Edgar Fripp Mausoleum (W.T. White, 1852), at the St. Helena Parish Church, St. Helena Island, a particularly impressive Egyptian Revival mausoleum at an isolated rural Episcopal parish churchyard in Beaufort County, was individually listed in the National Register as part of the "Historic Resources of St. Helena Island, ca. 1740-ca. 1935" under Criterion C, with Art as an Area of Significance, on October 6, 1988. Three other South Carolina cemeteries are already listed in the Register containing notable examples of the work of the Walkers and Whites and listed in part under Criterion C, with Art as an Area of Significance: the Coming Street Cemetery, in Charleston, Charleston County, listed November 5, 1996; the Lucas Family Cemetery, in Mount Pleasant, Charleston County, listed May 18, 1998; and Cook's Old Field Cemetery (Hamlin Cemetery), Mount Pleasant vicinity, Charleston County, listed May 9, 2003.

Since the Whites were based in Charleston, with their "Marble Yards" on Meeting Street from the 1820s into the 1880s, most of their stones in the city and the lowcountry are simply signed with their names. Elsewhere in the state, however, they often signed their stones with the designation "Charleston," "Charleston, S.C.," "Ch. So. Ca.," or "Ch. S.C."

The concentration of White-carved stones in Upper Long Cane Cemetery is important in the context of other cemeteries in the state. Magnolia Cemetery and such Charleston cemeteries as St. Michael's Episcopal Church, St. Philip's

⁵⁰ For Robert D. White and Edwin R. White, see Trinkley, pp. 38-40; "Improvements," 27 August 1859, Charleston Mercury (Charleston, S.C.); and the listings in Hagy, compiler, Directories for the City of Charleston, South Carolina For the Years 1849, 1852, and 1855, p. 174; Hagy, compiler, On The Eve of the Civil War: The Charleston, S.C. Directories For the Years 1859 and 1860, pp. 79, 165-66, and especially Robert D. White's illustrated advertisement for "WHITE'S MARBLE & STONE YARD" depicted on p. 83; Jowitt's Illustrated Charleston City Directory and Business Register, 1869-70, p. 218 and advertisement in back section for "WHITE'S MARBLE WORKS. OLD ESTABLISHMENT"; A.E. Sholes and C.F. Weatherbe, Sholes & Co., Publishers, Sholes' Directory of the City of Charleston, 1882 (N.p. n.p., 1882), pp. 596-97, and Edwin R. White's advertisement on the back cover; and Southern Directory Publishing Co., Charleston City Directory Together With A Compendium of Governments, Institutions, and Trades of the City (Charleston: Lucas, Richardson, & Co., 1888), p. 562.

^{1822, 1825,} and 1829, pp. 28, 102, 133, 161, and Hagy, compiler, Directories For the City of Charleston, South Carolina For the Years 1830-31, 1835-36, 1836, 1837-38, and 1840-41, pp. 28-64.

⁴⁹ For Walker's sons, see Trinkley, p. 37; for their active years, see the listings in Hagy, compiler, *Directories for the City of Charleston, South Carolina For the Years 1830-31, 1835-36, 1836, 1837-38, and 1840-41*, pp. 64, 92, 130; and Hagy, compiler, *Directories For the City of Charleston, South Carolina For the Years 1849, 1852, and 1855*, pp. 44, 105-06.

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

Episcopal Church, Circular Congregational Church, and First Scots Presbyterian Church, for example, contain numerous stones carved by the Walkers and Whites, but most other South Carolina cemeteries, especially those in more rural areas outside the city centers of Charleston and Columbia, do not contain nearly as many examples, or as fine examples, as those at Upper Long Cane Cemetery.

This concentration is also particularly notable for its presence in Abbeville, as a district or county seat which was not the commercial, political, and population center that Charleston—or, to a slightly lesser extent, the state capital at Columbia—was in the early-to-mid nineteenth century. Abbeville was, nevertheless, a locus of commerce, politics, and social power in the western South Carolina upcountry of the time.

Stones at Upper Long Cane Cemetery carved by the Walkers and Whites are, furthermore, a tangible illustration of the social, economic, and political status of the families who commissioned them to carve high-quality and high-priced gravestones for their dearly-departed dead, particularly so in the case of numerous Confederate officers and men buried here who died of disease, were killed in action, or were mortally wounded and died soon afterwards, during the Civil War.

For much of the first half of the nineteenth century, the most affluent and prominent families preferred ledger tombs, either placed directly on the ground or on a box-tomb or table-top-tomb. Gradually, however, tastes began to favor Classical Revival or Gothic Revival tablets, which one scholar of gravestone art has aptly called "silhouettes,"⁵¹ with shallow round, pointed, or segmental arches, sometimes featuring beaded borders as their only real decoration, but in other instances featuring more detailed and elaborate three-dimensional relief elements, as outward manifestations of their status. By the mid-point of the nineteenth century well-to-do families typically erected such stones for children and adults like, and erected monuments such as obelisks and pedestal tombs for the most prominent adults among them.

The three most popular styles of funerary art in the mid-nineteenth century were the Classical Revival (usually combining elements of Greek and Roman forms), the Gothic Revival, and the Egyptian Revival, and the Whites were not only conversant with but accomplished in rendering elements of all three, as the tastes, wishes, and means of their clients might dictate.

Particularly significant examples of their work in the Classical Revival style at Upper Long Cane Cemetery include (in chronological order) the gravestones of Eliza Thomson, Alexander McDuffie Reid, Samuel Reid, Pvt. James Samuel Willson, and Capt. William Henry White. Particularly significant examples of their work in the Gothic Revival style here include (in chronological order) the gravestones of James Witherspoon Wardlaw, Pvt. William Henry Perrin, Pvt. Thomas Samuel Perrin, and Capt. George Allen Wardlaw.

Numerous gravestones at Upper Long Cane Cemetery were commissioned by grieving parents for sons who died in early adulthood—from twenty to thirty years old—while a few of them were college students or recent graduates, the rest were Confederate soldiers who died of disease, were killed in action, or were mortally wounded and died soon afterwards.

Particularly significant examples of these memorials include (in chronological order) the gravestones of William Langdon Bowie, Alexander McDuffie Reid, James Witherspoon Wardlaw, Pvt. William Henry Perrin, Pvt. Robert Henry Wardlaw, Jr., Pvt. Thomas Samuel Perrin, Pvt. James Samuel Willson, Sgt. Lewis Alfred Wardlaw, Capt. George Allen Wardlaw, Sgt. William Tully Norwood, and Pvt. Robert Henry Wardlaw. The gravestones of Sgt. William Tully Norwood and Capt. George Allen Wardlaw are of particular interest in the context of the Reconstruction era, as their remains were relocated from their original graves in Petersburg, Virginia, and Savannah, Georgia, respectively, and brought back to Abbeville for reburial at Upper Long Cane Cemetery in March 1866.

⁵¹ M. Ruth Little, *Sticks and Stones: Three Centuries of North Carolina Gravemarkers*, With Photography by Tim Buchman; The Richard Hampton Jenrette Series in Architecture and the Decorative Arts (Chapel Hill and London: University of North Carolina Press, 1998).

9. Major Bibliographical References

Bibliography (Cite the books, articles, and other sources used in preparing this form on one or more continuation sheets)

Previous documentation on file (NPS):

- preliminary determination of individual listing (36 CFR 67 has been Requested)
- previously listed in the National Register
- previously determined eligible by the National Register designated a National Historic Landmark
- recorded by Historic American Buildings Survey #

recorded by Historic American Engineering Record #

Primary location of additional data:

- State Historic Preservation Office Other State agency Federal agency Local government
- University X Other

Erskine College Library, Due West, S.C.; Name of repository: Abbeville Co. Public Library, Abbeville, S.C

Historic Resources Survey Number (if assigned):

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Unpublished Materials

Miller and Reid Families Papers, Private Collection of Charles Miller Reid Family Letters, 1802-1855, transcriptions and annotations accessed online at <u>http://homepage.mac.com/bpthompson/miller_reid_families/index.htm</u>, 8 September 2010

South Caroliniana Library, University of South Carolina, Columbia, S.C. Alumni Records, 1805-1905, Volumes 1-7, compiled by Andrew Charles Moore

South Carolina Department of Archives and History, Columbia, S.C. Lists of County Officials of South Carolina, ca. 1790-ca. 1966 Abbeville County

> State Historic Preservation Office Files National Register of Historic Places Nominations, 1978-2003 Edgar Fripp Mausoleum, Beaufort County Coming Street Cemetery, Charleston County Cook's Old Field Cemetery, Charleston County Lucas Family Cemetery, Charleston County Magnolia Cemetery, Charleston County Elmwood Cemetery, Richland County

National Archives Microcopy M841, Record of Appointment of Postmasters 1832-September 30, 1971. South Carolina: Abbeville-Greenwood Counties. Washington: National Archives Microfilm Publications.

National Archives Microcopy M267, Compiled Service Records of Confederate Soldiers Who Served in Organizations from the State of South Carolina. Washington: National Archives Microfilm Publications.

First (Butler's) Infantry First (McCreary's) Infantry (First Provisional Army)

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

Seventh Infantry First (Orr's) Rifles Second Rifles Holcombe Legion First Cavalry

National Archives Microcopy M331, Compiled Service Records of Confederate General and Staff Officers and Non-Regimental Enlisted Men. Washington: National Archives Microfilm Publications.

Published Materials

Biographical Sources

- Bailey, N. Louise, & Elizabeth Ivey Cooper, eds. Biographical Directory of the South Carolina House of Representatives. Volume III: 1775-1790. Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1981.
- Bailey, N. Louise, Mary L. Morgan, and Carolyn R. Taylor, eds. Biographical Directory of the South Carolina Senate 1775-1985. Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1986.
- Biographical Directory of the United States Congress, 1774-1989, Bicentennial Edition. Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1989.
- Brooks, U.R. South Carolina Bench and Bar. Volume I. Columbia, S.C.: The State Company, 1908.
- Caldwell, J.F.J. History of a Brigade of South Carolinians first known as "Gregg's" and Subsequently as "McGowan's Brigade." Philadelphia: King and Baird Printers, 1866; reprint edition, with introduction, notes, and index by Lee A. Wallace, Jr., Dayton, Ohio: Morningside Press, 1984.
- Chreitzberg, Abel McKee. Early Methodism in the Carolinas. Nashville: Publishing House of the Methodist Episcopal Church, South, 1897.
- Cyclopedia of Eminent and Representative Men of the Carolinas of the Nineteenth Century, with a Brief Historical Introduction on South Carolina by General Edward McCrady, Jr., and on North Carolina by Hon. Samuel A. Ashe. Volume I. Madison, Wis.: Brant & Fuller, 1892.
- Davidson, Chalmers Gaston. The Last Foray: The South Carolina Planters of 1860: A Sociological Study. Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1971.
- Dixon, Joan M., compiler. National Intelligencer Newspaper Abstracts. Westminster, Md.: Heritage Books, 2008.
- Edgar, Walter B., ed. The South Carolina Encyclopedia. Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 2006.

Eicher, John H., and David J. Eicher. Civil War High Commands. Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2001.

- Evans, Clement A., ed. Confederate Military History: A Library of Confederate States History, in Seventeen Volumes, Written by Distinguished Men of the South, and Edited by Gen. Clement A Evans of Georgia... Extended Edition. Volume VI: South Carolina. Atlanta: Confederate Publishing Company, 1899; reprint edition, Wilmington, N.C.: Broadfoot Publishing Company, 1987.
- Groves, Joseph A. The Alstons and Allstons of North and South Carolina, Compiled from English, Colonial and Family Records with Personal Reminiscences, also Notes of Some Allied Families. Atlanta: The Franklin Printing & Publishing Company, 1901.
- Heitman, Francis B. Historical Register of the Officers of the Continental Army During the War of the Revolution, April, 1775 to December, 1783. New, Revised and Enlarged Edition. Washington: The Rare Book Shop Publishing Company, 1914.
- Kirkland, Randolph W., Jr. Broken Fortunes: South Carolina soldiers, sailors & citizens who died in the service of their country and state in the War for Southern Independence, 1861-1865. Charleston: South Carolina Historical Society, 1995.

Dark Hours: South Carolina soldiers, sailors & citizens who were held in Federal prisons during the War for Southern Independence, 1861-1865. Charleston: South Carolina Historical Society, 2002.

- May, John Amasa, and Joan Reynolds Faunt. South Carolina Secedes. Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1960.
- Meyer, Jack Allen. South Carolina in the Mexican War: A History of the Palmetto Regiment of Volunteers 1846-1917. Columbia: South Carolina Department of Archives and History, 1996.
- Moore, Andrew Charles. Roll of Students of South Carolina College 1805-1905. Columbia: University of South Carolina, 1905.
- Moss, Bobby Gilmer. Roster of South Carolina Patriots in the American Revolution. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Company, 1983.
- Robinson, Edgar Sutton. The Ministerial Directory of the Ministers in "The Presbyterian Church in the United States" (Southern), and in "The Presbyterian Church in the United States of America" (Northern), Together with a Statement of the Work of the Executive Committees and Boards of the Two Churches, with the Names and Location of Their Educational Institutions and Church Papers. Oxford, Ohio: The Ministerial Directory Company, 1898.
- Snowden, Yates, ed. History of South Carolina. Volume IV. Chicago and New York: The Lewis Publishing Company, 1920.
- Sprague, William B. Annals of the American Pulpit; or Commemorative Notices of Distinguished American Clergymen of Various Denominations, from the Early Settlement of the Country to the Close of the Year Eighteen Hundred and Fifty-Five. Volume IV. New York: Robert Carter & Brothers, 1860.

- Wallace, David Duncan. The History of South Carolina. Biographical Volume. New York: The American Historical Society, 1935.
- Waring, Joseph Ioor. A History of Medicine in South Carolina 1825-1900. The South Carolina Medical Association, 1967.
- Wert, Jeffry D. "Samuel McGowan," in William C. Davis, ed., The Confederate General. Volume 4. Harrisburg, Pa.: The National Historical Society, 1991.

Institutional Histories

- Betts, Albert Deems. History of South Carolina Methodism. Columbia: The Advocate Press, 1952.
- Howe, George. History of the Presbyterian Church in South Carolina. Volume II. Columbia, S.C.: W.J. Duffie, 1883.
- Jones, F.D., and W.H. Mills. *History of the Presbyterian Church in South Carolina Since 1850*. Columbia, S.C.: The R.L. Bryan Company for the Synod of South Carolina, 1926.
- Moore, John Hammond. South Carolina Newspapers. Columbia: University of South Carolina Press for the Thomas Cooper Library, University of South Carolina, 1988.

Sources on Upper Long Cane Cemetery, Abbeville, and Abbeville County

- Bratcher, R. Wayne, compiler. Cemetery Records of Abbeville County, South Carolina, Volume Two. Greenville, S.C.: A Press, 1983.
- "Death of George Allen Wardlaw." The Abbeville Press (Abbeville, S.C.), 2 March 1866.
- Ferguson, Lester W. Abbeville County: Southern Life-Styles Lost in Time. Spartanburg, S.C.: The Reprint Company, 1993.
- Greene, Mary Hemphill. "Fred W. Selleck, Abbevillian, Is Hero In The Mexican War." The Press and Banner and Abbeville Medium (Abbeville, S.C.), 2 January 1933.

. "'Long Cane' A Prominent Name in Abbeville County: First In A Series of Articles To Be Written on Long Cane Cemetery and the Heroes Who Are Buried There." *The Press and Banner and Abbeville Medium* (Abbeville, S.C.), 28 February 1935.

______. "Long Cane Cemetery History is Compiled For First Time." The Press and Banner and Abbeville Medium (Abbeville, S.C.), 24 June 1935.

. "Long Cane Society." The Press and Banner and Abbeville Medium (Abbeville, S.C.), 11 April 1935.

Hill, R.E. "A Short Sketch of the Organization of 'The Upper Long Cane Society of Abbeville District." The Press and Banner (Abbeville, S.C.), February 12, 1918.

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

- "Large Crowd Attends Exercises At Long Cane Cemetery This Morning." The Press and Banner and Abbeville Medium (Abbeville, S.C.), 27 June 1935.
- Perrin, Lewis. "Abbeville's Five Colonels: Five Men Who Lived on Main Street in Abbeville, S.C., Volunteered Their Services in the Confederate War and Each Through Merited Promotion Rose to the Rank of Colonel and Each Laid Down His Life in Service For His Country." The Press and Banner and Abbeville Medium (Abbeville, S.C.), 30 June 1932.
- Stevenson, Pearl M. "Keeping the Faith": A History of Upper Long Cane Presbyterian Church, Abbeville, South Carolina, 1763-1976. Greenwood, S.C.: Drinkard Printing Company, 1976.
- "To Deliver Address at Long Cane Thursday. Program Complete For Dedication Services at Cemetery Thursday Noon. Long Cane Cemetery Society Takes Interest in Historic Burial Ground. Dedicate Wall to Vets. Tablets Unveiled. Memorial Tablets To Be Unveiled Thursday, June 27 At Entrance To Cemetery." The Press and Banner and Abbeville Medium (Abbeville, S.C.), 24 June 1935.
- Ware, Lowry P. Old Abbeville: Scenes of the Past of a Town Where Old Time Things Are Not Forgotten. Columbia, S.C.: SCMAR [South Carolina Magazine of Ancestral Research], 1992.

Cemeteries and Gravestone Art

Newspaper Advertisements and Articles

Thomas Walker

City Gazette and Daily Advertiser or City Gazette and Commercial Daily Advertiser (Charleston, S.C.)

"THOMAS WALKER." [Walker & Evans.] Advertisement, 15 February 1798. "NOTICE." Advertisement, 8 December 1806. Advertisement by Thomas Walker, 26 June 1809. Notice from the Charleston Mechanic Society, 7 February 1810. Statement of Receipts and Payments of the City Corporation, 1 September 1812. Notice from the Charleston Mechanic Society, 6 February 1821. Notice from the Charleston Mechanic Society, 5 February 1824. Notice from the Charleston Mechanic Society, 8 February 1825. "JAMES ROWE, Stone Cutter..." Advertisement, 1 April 1826. Monuments of Rev. Dr. Percy and Rev. Dr. Thomas McLeod, 16 October 1826.

John White

City Gazette and Daily Advertiser or City Gazette and Commercial Daily Advertiser (Charleston, S.C.)

"CAUTION." Advertisement, 1 November 1830.

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

Southern Patriot (Charleston, S.C.)

"Tribute To The Memory of Col. Charles John Steedman," 17 March 1840.

William T. White

Charleston Mercury (Charleston, S.C.)

"Monument to Col. Washington," 13 March 1858. "The William Washington Monument," 26 April 1858. "The Dedication at Magnolia," 6 May 1858. "Monument to the Memory of Preston S. Brooks," 14 July 1858. "The Hudson Monument," 23 September 1858. "Improvement," 6 January 1859. "The Contemplated Improvement on Meeting Street...," 19 January 1859. Notice of Charleston Legal Proceedings, 5 March 1859. "Improvements," 27 August 1859. "STEAM MARBLE WORKS. WM. T. WHITE." Advertisement, 3 September 1859.

Robert D. White

Charleston Mercury (Charleston, S.C.)

"Improvements," 27 August 1859.

Edwin R. White

Charleston Mercury (Charleston, S.C.)

"Improvements," 27 August 1859.

Other Sources on the Walkers, the Whites, or Cemeteries and Gravestone Art

- Booth, M.L., translator. The Marble-Workers' Manual. Designed for the Use of Marble-Workers, Builders, and Owners of Houses. Containing Practical Information Respecting Marbles in General; Their Cutting, Working, and Polishing; Veneering of Marble; Painting Upon and Coloring of Marble; Mosaics; Composition and Use of Artificial Marble, Stuccos, Cements; Receipts, Secrets, Etc., Etc., ... With an Appendix Concerning American Marbles. Philadelphia: Henry Carey Baird, Industrial Publisher, 1865.
- Combs, Diana Williams. Early Gravestone Art in Georgia and South Carolina. Athens and London: University of Georgia Press, 1986.
- Ford, Frederick A. Census of the City of Charleston, South Carolina, For the Year 1861. Illustrated by Statistical Tables. Charleston: Steam-Power Presses of Evans & Cogswell, 1861.
- Hagy, James W., compiler. Charleston, South Carolina City Directories for the Years 1816, 1819, 1822, 1825, and 1829. Baltimore: Clearfield Company, 1996.

______. Directories for the City of Charleston, South Carolina For the Years 1830-31, 1835-36, 1837-38, and 1840-41. Baltimore: Clearfield Company, 1997.

______. Directories for the City of Charleston, South Carolina For the Years 1849, 1852, and 1855. Baltimore: Clearfield Company, 1998.

______. On The Eve of the Civil War: The Charleston, S.C. City Directories 1859 and 1860, with Additional information from the City Census of 1861. Baltimore: Clearfield Company, 2000.

- Jowitt's Illustrated Charleston City Directory and Business Register, 1869-70, Containing a Complete Street Directory, the names of the inhabitants, their places of business, occupations and residences; a Miscellaneous Record of City Government, Public Institutions, &c., &c. with Lithographic Map of City. Charleston: Walker, Evans, & Cogswell, Printers, 1869.
- Little, M. Ruth. Sticks and Stones: Three Centuries of North Carolina Gravemarkers. With Photography by Tim Buchman. The Richard Hampton Jenrette Series in Architecture and the Decorative Arts. Chapel Hill and London: University of North Carolina Press, 1998.
- McDowell, Peggy, and Richard E. Meyer. The Revival Styles in American Memorial Art. Bowling Green, Ohio: Bowling Green State University Popular Press, 1994.
- Mould, David R., and Missy Loewe. Historic Gravestone Art of Charleston, South Carolina 1695-1802. Jefferson, N.C., and London: McFarland & Company, Inc., Publishers, 2006.
- Piechocinski, Elizabeth Carpenter. Men of Iron, Men of Stone, Feet of Clay: A History of Savannah's Gifted Artisans. Savannah, Ga.: The Oglethorpe Press, 2006.

Ravenel, Beatrice St. Julien. Architects of Charleston. Charleston, S.C.: Carolina Art Association, 1945.

- Rosengarten, Theodore, ed., with the assistance of Susan W. Walker. Tombee: Portrait of a Cotton Planter, with the Journal of Thomas B. Chaplin (1822-1890). New York: William Morrow & Company, 1986.
- Rutledge, Anna Wells. Artists in the Life of Charleston: Through Colony and State from Restoration to Reconstruction. Transactions of the American Philosophical Society, New Series, Volume 39, Part 2. Philadelphia: American Philosophical Society, 1949; reprint edition, with a new preface by John Morrill Bryan, Columbia, S.C.: University of South Carolina Press, 1980.
- Sholes, A.E., and C.F. Weatherbe. Sholes' Directory of the City of Charleston, 1882. [Charleston?]: Sholes & Co., Publishers, 1882.
- Sloane, David Charles. The Last Great Necessity: Cemeteries in American History. Creating the North American Landscape Series. Baltimore and London: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1991.

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

- Smith, J. Jay. Designs for Monuments and Mural Tablets; Adapted to Rural Cemeteries, Church Yards, Churches and Chapels. With a Preliminary Essary on the Laying Out, Planting and Managing of Cemeteries and on the Improvement of Church Yards. On the Basis of London's Work. By. J. Jay Smith, One of the Founders of Laurel Hill Cemetery, Philadelphia. New York: Bartlett & Welford, 1846.
- Southern Directory Publishing Company. Charleston City Directory Together With A Compendium of Governments, Institutions, and Trades of the City. Charleston: Lucas, Richardson, & Co., 1888.
- Towles, Louis P., ed. A World Turned Upside Down: The Palmers of South Santee, 1818-1881. Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1996.
- Trinkley, Michael. An Archaeological Reconnaissance of Hobcaw Plantation, Charleston County, S.C. Chicora Foundation Research Series 10. Columbia: The Chicora Foundation, 1987.

Waddell, Gene. Charleston Architecture 1670-1860. Volume I. Charleston, S.C.: Wyrick & Company, 2003.

10. Geographical Data

Acreage of Property Approximately 24.69 acres (Do not include previously listed resource acreage)

UTM References

(Place additional UTM references on a continuation sheet)

1	17	3719836	3785510	3	17	371720	37855285
	Zone	Easting	Northing	200	Zone	Easting	Northing
2	17	371924	3785376	4	17	371637	3785599
	Zone	Easting	Northing	P	Zone	Easting	Northing
5	17	371898	3785657			A	
	Zone	Easting	Northing		Zone	Easting	Northing

Verbal Boundary Description (describe the boundaries of the property)

The boundary of the nominated property is shown on the accompanying Abbeville County Tax Map, Parcel 095-00-00-46, drawn at a scale of $1^{"} = 216$ '.

Boundary Justification (explain why the boundaries were selected)

The nominated property is restricted to the historic boundary of the Upper Long Cane Cemetery.

	J. Tracy Power, Ph.D., National Register Co-Coordin of Jenny Hagan Kelly and Susan C. Hagen, Due Wes	
organization	S.C. Department of Archives and History	date 29 October 2010
street & number	8301 Parklane Road	telephone (803) 896-6182 (Power)
city or town	Columbia	state SC zip code 29223
e-mail	power@scdah.state.sc.us	

Additional Documentation

Submit the following items with the completed form:

Maps: A USGS map (7.5 or 15 minute series) indicating the property's location.

A Sketch map for historic districts and properties having large acreage or numerous resources. Key all photographs to this map.

- Continuation Sheets
- Additional items: (Check with the SHPO or FPO for any additional items)

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

Photographs:

Submit clear and descriptive black and white photographs. The size of each image must be 1600x1200 pixels at 300 ppi (pixels per inch) or larger. Key all photographs to the sketch map.

Name of Pro	operty:	Upper Long Cane Cemetery Greenville Street (S.C. Hwy. 20 N), at its junction with Beltline Road (S.C. Sec. Rd. 1-35)
City or Vicin	nity:	Abbeville vicinity
County:		Abbeville
State:		South Carolina
Photographe	ers and	
Dates of Pho	otographs:	A: Jenny Hagan Kelly, 9 June 2009 B: J. Tracy Power, 15 July 2010
Description	of Photograph(s) and number:
1 of 57:	A: Entranc	e, with Flanking 1935 Pillars
2 of 57:		e, 1935 Tablet on Left Pillar
3 of 57:		e, 1935 Tablet on Right Pillar
4 of 57:		w, Looking SE
5 of 57:		w, Looking S; Wardlaw Family Graves in Foreground
6 of 57:		w, Looking S; Thomas Chiles Perrin Family Enclosure in Foreground
7 of 57:		w, Looking SE
8 of 57:	A: Overvie	w, Looking NE
9 of 57:	A: Overvie	ew, Looking SE
10 of 57:	B: Gravest	one of John Lesly (d. 1776), First Marked Grave in Cemetery
11 of 57:	B: Gravest	one of John Lesly, Detail of Inscription "J.L. D. O. 28 / A.D. 1776"
12 of 57:	B: Gravest	one of Pvt. Samuel Watt (1741-1802)
13 of 57:	B: Gravest	one of Maj. John Bowie (1740-1827)
14 of 57:	B: Gravest	one of Rev. William H. Barr (1777-1843)
15 of 57:	B: Gravest	ones of Maj. James Alston (1774-1850) & Catherine Hamilton Alston (1786-1877)
16 of 57:	B: Gravest	one of Lt. Frederick William Selleck (1824-1853)
17 of 57:	B: Gravest	one of Lt. Frederick William Selleck, Detail of American Flag
18 of 57:	B: Gravest	one of John McLaren, Jr. (1808-1864)
19 of 57:	B: Gravest	one of Dr. John Frazier Livingston (1803-1867)
20 of 57:	B: Gravest	one of Judge David Lewis Wardlaw (1799-1873)
21 of 57:	B: Gravest	one of Judge David Lewis Wardlaw, Detail of Cincture Molding and Pedestal
22 of 57:		one of Judge David Lewis Wardlaw, Detail of Pedestal; Broken Scrolled Pediment d Acroterion
23 of 57:	B: Gravest	one of Judge David Lewis Wardlaw, Detail of Swag Drapery Pinned with Rosettes
24 of 57:		ones of Thomas Chiles Perrin (1805-1878) & Jane Eliza Wardlaw Perrin (1811-1881)
25 of 57:		one of Col. Thomas Thomson (1818-1881)
26 of 57:		one of Col. Thomas Thomson, Detail of Pedestal; Drapery with Fringe and Tassels
27 of 57:		one of Dr. Wesley C. Norwood (1808-1884)
28 of 57:		one of Brig. Gen. Samuel McGowan (1819-1897)
29 of 57:	the second se	one of U.S. Congressman James Sproull Cothran (1830-1897)
30 of 57:		one of Rev. I. Lowrie Wilson (1839-1909)

30 of 57: B: Gravestone of Rev. J. Lowrie Wilson (1839-1909)

Abbeville County, South Carolina County and State

31 of 57:	B: Gary Family Plot, including Gravestones of U.S. Sen. Frank Boyd Gary (1860-1922) and Lt. Gov. Eugene Blackburn Gary (1854-1926)
32 of 57:	Advertisement for W.T. White, Southern Business Directory (Charleston, S.C.), 1854
33 of 57:	- 「「「「「「「」」」」「「」」」」「「「」」」」「「「」」」」」「「「」」」」」
34 of 57:	Advertisement for W.T. White, Charleston Mercury (Charleston, S.C.), 3 September 1859
1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	Advertisement for W.T. White, Charleston Mercury (Charleston, S.C.), 21 November 1859
35 of 57:	Advertisement for Robert D. White, The Charleston Directory (Charleston, S.C.), 1859
36 of 57:	Advertisement for E.R. and R.D. White, Jowett's Directory (Charleston, S.C.), 1869-1870
37 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Rosey Ann Gilmer (d. 1855), signed "W.T. White"
38 of 57:	B: Gravestone of William Langdon Bowie (d. 1851), signed W.T. White"
39 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Eliza Thomson (1822-1852)
40 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Eliza Thomson, Detail of Draped Sarcophagus
41 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Alexander McDuffie Reid (1830-1855)
42 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Alexander McDuffie Reid, Detail of Draped Sarcophagus with Eagle
	Devouring a Serpent
43 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Rebecca Gordon (d. 1854)
44 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Samuel Reid (1788-1857)
45 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Samuel Reid, Detail of Pedimented Arch and Angel with Funerary Urn
46 of 57:	B: Gravestone of James Witherspoon Wardlaw (1840-1860)
47 of 57:	B: Gravestone of James Witherspoon Wardlaw, Detail of Gothic Pointed Arch and Cinquefoil Tracery
48 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Capt. William Henry White (1836-1862)
49 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Capt. William Henry White, Detail of Pedestal; Shield on Front Facet
50 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Col. James Monroe Perrin (1822-1863)
51 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Pvt. James Samuel Willson (1841-1863)
52 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Pvt. James Samuel Willson, Detail of Palmetto Tree
53 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Pvt. William Henry Perrin (1838-1862)
54 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Sgt. Lewis Alfred Wardlaw (1844-1863)
55 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Pvt. Robert Henry Wardlaw (1840-1865)
56 of 57:	B: Gravestone of Capt. George Allen Wardlaw (1837-1865)
57 of 57	B: Gravestone of Mary Frances Sondley (1833-1872)

57 of 57: B: Gravestone of Mary Frances Sondley (1833-1872)

Paperwork Reduction Act Statement: This information is being collected for applications to the National Register of Historic Places to nominate properties for listing or determine eligibility for listing, to list properties, and to amend existing listings. Response to this request is required to obtain a benefit in accordance with the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended (16 U.S.C.460 et seq.).

Estimated Burden Statement: Public reporting burden for this form is estimated to average 18 hours per response including time for reviewing instructions, gathering and maintaining data, and completing and reviewing the form. Direct comments regarding this burden estimate or any aspect of this form to the Office of Planning and Performance Management. U.S. Dept. of the Interlor, 1849 C. Street, NW, Washington, DC.



Old Parcel ID	21-3VV-120L	Deed Date	Saturday, January 01, 2050
Owner Name	UPPER LONG CANE CEMETERY	Year Built	0
Mailing Address	184 HWY 20	SqFt	0
City State Zip	ABBEVILLE, SC 29620	Condition	
Site Address	HWY 20	Construction	
Deed	0	Previous Owner	
Plat	13-102	Previous Deed	
Notes		Second Previous Owner	
Tax District	1	Second Previous Deed	
Fire District	6	Revision Date	Saturday, September 01, 2007
Market Value	\$0		

Disclaimer: Map and parcel data are believed to be accurate, but accuracy is not guaranteed. This is not a legal document and should not be substituted for a title search, appraisal, survey, or for zoning verification.

Map Scale 1 inch = 216 feet

http://gis.abbevillecountysc.com/abbeville/printPreview.aspx?PrintOptData=Abbeville County, SC|0|2|true|false|true|false|false|1... 9/30/2009

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES EVALUATION/RETURN SHEET

REQUESTED ACTION: NOMINATION

PROPERTY Upper Long Cane Cemetery NAME:

MULTIPLE NAME:

STATE & COUNTY: SOUTH CAROLINA, Abbeville

DATE RECEIVED: 11/01/10 DATE OF PENDING LIST: 12/13/10 DATE OF 16TH DAY: 12/28/10 DATE OF 45TH DAY: 12/17/10 DATE OF WEEKLY LIST:

REFERENCE NUMBER: 10001039

REASONS FOR REVIEW:

APPEAL:NDATAPROBLEM:NLANDSCAPE:NLESSTHAN 50 YEARS:NOTHER:NPDIL:NPERIOD:NPROGRAM UNAPPROVED:NREQUEST:NSAMPLE:NSLRDRAFT:NNATIONAL:N

COMMENT WAIVER: N

ACCEPT RETURN

REJECT 12.17.10DATE

ABSTRACT/SUMMARY COMMENTS:

Entered in The National Register of Historic Places

RECOM./CRITERIA		
REVIEWER	DISCIPLINE	
TELEPHONE	DATE	

DOCUMENTATION see attached comments Y/N see attached SLR Y/N

If a nomination is returned to the nominating authority, the nomination is no longer under consideration by the NPS.



Entrance, with Flanking 1935 Pillars



Entrance, 1935 Tablet on Left Pillar



Entrance, 1935 Tablet on Right Pillar



Overview, Looking SE


Overview, Looking S; Wardlaw Family Graves in Foreground



Overview, Looking S; Thomas Chiles Perrin Family Enclosure in Foreground



Overview, Looking SE



Overview, Looking NE



Overview, Looking SE



Gravestone of John Lesly (d. 1776), First Marked Grave in Cemetery



Gravestone of John Lesly, Detail of Inscription "J.L. D. O. 28 / A.D. 1776"

Gravestone of Pvt. Samuel Watt (1741-1802)



Gravestone of Maj. John Bowie (1740-1827)

O TAL DA CO 12.4 60 d 4 ÷ 12 ea GIGINS

Gravestone of Rev. William H. Barr (1777-1843)



Gravestones of Maj. James Alston (1774-1850) & Catherine Hamilton Alston (1786-1877)



Gravestone of Lt. Frederick William Selleck (1824-1853)





Gravestone of Lt. Frederick William Selleck, Detail of American Flag

Gravestone of John McLaren, Jr. (1808-1864)



Gravestone of Dr. John Frazier Livingston (1803-1867)



Gravestone of Judge David Lewis Wardlaw (1799-1873)



Gravestone of Judge David Lewis Wardlaw, Detail of Cincture Molding and Pedestal





Gravestone of Judge David Lewis Wardlaw, Detail of Pedestal; Broken Scrolled Pediment and Acroterion



Gravestone of Judge David Lewis Wardlaw, Detail of Swag Drapery Pinned With Rosettes

Gravestones of Thomas Chiles Perrin (1805-1878) & Jane Eliza Wardlaw Perrin (1811-1881)



Gravestone of Col.. Thomas Thomson (1818-1881)



Gravestone of Col. Thomas Thomson, Detail of Pedestal; Drapery with Fringe and Tassels

Abbeville vicinity, Abbeville County, South Carolina

26. Upper Long Cane Cemetery Greenville Street & Beltline Road



Gravestone of Dr. Wesley C. Norwood (1808-1884)





Gravestone of Brig. Gen. Samuel McGowan (1819-1897)

Gravestone of U.S. Congressman James Sproull Cothran (1830-1897)



Gravestone of Rev. J. Lowrie Wilson (1839-1909)





Gary Family Plot, including Gravestones of U.S. Sen. Frank Boyd Gary (1860-1922) and Lt. Gov. Eugene Blackburn Gary (1854-1926) Be See the card of W. T. White's Marble Yard, 119 Meeting-street. Here are some of the most beautiful specimens of Italian Marble, Monuments, Tombstones, &c., suited to every taste and capacity to purchase. Those who wish to mark the sacred spot where their loved departed rest, will not forget to call on Mr. White.

W. T. WHITE, MARBLE AND STONE YARD,

199 MEETINGSIKEET.

NEXT to Charleston Theatre. AMERICAN AND FOREIGN MARBLE MANTELS, SEPULCHHAL MONUMENTS, CORAL TABLETS, CABINET SLABS, ITALIAN THE, MARBLE STEPS, SILLS AND FRONTS.

BROWN STONE DOOR AND WINDOW SILLS, STEPS, ASIL-LRR, MEDNTS, MADCRS, da. BLUE FLAGG AND CORD STONES.

32. Upper Long Cane Cemetery Greenville Street & Beltline Road Abbeville vicinity, Abbeville County, South Carolina

Advertisement for W.T. White, Southern Business Directory (Charleston, S.C.), 1854



Advertisement for W.T. White, Charleston Mercury (Charleston, S.C.), 3 September 1859

STEAM ARBLE WOI VIN. I. WIII No. 115 Meeting-street, THEATRE. F November 16

Advertisement for W.T. White, Charleston Mercury (Charleston, S.C.), 21 November 1859

Advertisement for Robert D. White, The Charleston Directory (Charleston, S.C.), 1859

 Upper Long Cane Cemetery Greenville Street & Beltline Road Abbeville vicinity, Abbeville County, South Carolina

WHITE'S MARBLE & STONE YARD, (OLD ESTABLISHMENT,) 128 MOOTING Street. NEXT NORTH OF CHARLESTON THEATER.



MARBLE MANTLES, SEPULCHRAL MONUMENTS. MORAL TABLETS,

CABINET SLABS, ITALIAN TILE, Marble Steps, Sills and Fronts. BROWN STONE DOOR AND WINDOW SILLS, STEPS, ASHLER, FRONTS, BLOCKS, &C., Blue Flagg and Curb Stones. Plans Drawn to Order.

ROBERT D. WHITE.



Advertisement for E.R. and R.D. White, Jowitt's Directory (Charleston, S.C.), 1869-1870

Gravestone of Rosey Ann Gilmer (d. 1855), signed "W.T. White"





Gravestone of William Langdon Bowie (d.1851), signed "W.T. White"

Gravestone of Eliza Thomson (1822-1852)

CD IN NIPN VISO LIX E. Wife 10 THOMSON born emembrane uch endeare bom she lived social intere the will of God to tak in the prime of life, and faithfully performing t.Ja.e of a wife and mot ncircled with the Tito she r STIMUS THO onnafiled in Benp' b



Gravestone of Eliza Thomson; Detail of Draped Sarcophagus
Gravestone of Alexander McDuffie Reid (1830-1855)





42. Upper Long Cane Cemetery Greenville Street & Beltline Road Abbeville vicinity, Abbeville County, South Carolina

Gravestone of Alexander McDuffie Reid, Detail of Draped Sarcophagus with Eagle Devouring a Serpent

Gravestone of Rebecca Gordon (d. 1854)

 Upper Long Cane Cemetery Greenville Street & Beltline Road Abbeville vicinity, Abbeville County, South Carolina

ACCOUNT OF THE REAL PROVE THE REAL PROVE

Gravestone of Samuel Reid (1788-1857)





45. Upper Long Cane Cemetery Greenville Street & Beltline Road Abbeville vicinity, Abbeville County, South Carolina

Gravestone of Samuel Reid, Detail of Pedimented Arch and Angel with Funerary Urn

Gravestone of James Witherspoon Wardlaw (1840-1860)





 Upper Long Cane Cemetery Greenville Street & Beltline Road Abbeville vicinity, Abbeville County, South Carolina

Gravestone of James Witherspoon Wardlaw, Detail of Gothic Pointed Arch and Cinquefoil Tracery

Gravestone of Capt. William Henry White (1836-1862)



Gravestone of Capt. William Henry White, Detail of Pedestal; Shield on Front Facet



Gravestone of Col. James Monroe Perrin (1822-1863)



Gravestone of Pvt. James Samuel Willson (1841-1863)





52. Upper Long Cane Cemetery Greenville Street & Beltline Road Abbeville vicinity, Abbeville County, South Carolina

Gravestone of Pvt. James Samuel Willson, Detail of Palmetto Tree

Gravestone of Pvt. William Henry Perrin (1838-1862)



Gravestone of Sgt. Lewis Alfred Wardlaw (1844-1863)



Gravestone of Pvt. Robert Henry Wardlaw (1840-1865)



Gravestone of Capt. George Allen Wardlaw (1837-1865)



Gravestone of Mary Frances Sondley (1833-1872)







Friday, 29 October 2010

Ms. Carol Shull Interim Keeper, National Register of Historic Places U.S. Department of the Interior National Park Service 1201 Eye (I) Street, NW, 8th Floor Washington, DC 20005

Dear Ms. Shull:

Here are the National Register nominations for The Oaks in Greenwood County, and the Upper Long Cane Cemetery in Abbeville County, South Carolina, recently approved by the South Carolina State Board of Review.

RE

NAT. BEG

(A/A

NOV 01 2010

TORIC PLACES

SERVICE

We are now submitting these nominations for formal listing in the Register.

If I may be of further assistance, please do not hesitate to contact me at the address below, call me at (803) 896-6182, fax me at (803) 896-6167, or e-mail me at power@scdah.state.sc.us. I hope to hear from you soon.

Sincerely,

racy Dower

Historian and National Register Co-Coordinator State Historic Preservation Office